

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

6-5-2024

Leadership Strategies for Reducing Medical Errors

Jill Kitasato
Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Walden University

College of Management and Human Potential

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Jill Kitasato

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Walter McCollum, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration
Faculty

Dr. David Moody, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2024

Abstract

Leadership Strategies for Reducing Medical Errors

by

Jill Kitasato

MS, Walden University, 2011

BS, Walden University, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2024

Abstract

Medical errors can be preventable with ongoing education and training. However, some health care leaders struggle to develop and implement new strategies for reducing medical errors. Healthcare leaders must develop and implement new strategies to reduce errors, as medical errors may lead to a decrease in patients seeking medical services, financial liability, and a lack of community trust. Grounded in transformational leadership theory and the define, measure, analyze, improve, and control process, the purpose of this qualitative single case study was to explore leadership strategies for reducing medical errors. The participants included six healthcare leaders with 5 years of experience at a single hospital in Southern California. Data were collected using semistructured interviews. Thematic analysis resulted in the emergence of five common themes: (a) team collaboration; (b) team communication; (c) coaching, education, and training; (d) performance improvement; and (e) leadership. A key recommendation is for health care leaders to include healthcare workers in the feedback loop when developing new strategies and introducing new product lines and processes. The implication for positive social change includes the potential for higher quality care, reduced medical errors, and increased community trust.

Leadership Strategies for Reducing Medical Errors

by

Jill Kitasato

MS, Walden University, 2011 BS, Walden University, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

June 2024

Dedication

This study is dedicated to my mom, who passed away from Alzheimer's disease in 2021. A special thanks to the health care workers for their dedication in providing quality care to both the patients and patients' family members. I would like to recognize the health care workers who became surrogate family members to patients because of the ongoing pandemic, as health care facilities restricted in-person visitation.

To my late husband, Miles Kitasato, and my two sons, Christopher, and Jonathan Tsang, who encouraged and supported me during my doctoral journey. To my friends and family members, thank you for your support and encouragement. I would also like to dedicate this project to my two special friends, Barbara Helliwell, RN, and Lane Moody, who have supported me throughout this journey and would not let me give up on my promise. I would like to recognize Noelani Warren, director of quality management, who mentored and guided me throughout the last phase of my doctoral journey. Additionally, I would like to recognize Noelani Warren who accepted my invitation to become my mentor when Annee Turner stepped down. Also, I would like to recognize the health care leaders for their love and passion for improving the delivery of patient care and reducing medical errors.

Acknowledgments

I acknowledge my former chairperson, Dr. David Smith, for his support, guidance, dedication, and feedback during my doctoral journey. I would like to acknowledge my new chairperson, Dr. Walter McCollum for his support and encouraging me to complete my study. I acknowledge my second chairperson, Dr. David Moody, for support and feedback; Dr. Reginald Taylor, university research reviewer; and Dr. Gail Miles, program director. Thank you for all your support and feedback.

I acknowledge and recognize the individuals who participated in this study for their support and feedback. Thank you for taking the time to take part in this study and sharing experiences for addressing medical errors.

Table of Contents

List of Tables	V
Section 1: Foundation of the Study	1
Background of the Problem	1
Problem Statement	2
Purpose Statement	3
Nature of the Study	3
Research Question	5
Interview Questions	5
Conceptual Framework	6
Operational Definitions	7
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations	9
Assumptions	9
Limitations	9
Delimitations	10
Significance of the Study	10
Contribution to Business Practice	10
Implications for Social Change	11
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature	11
Leadership Theories	12
TL 15	
Leadership Styles	15

	Transformational and Transactional Leadership Comparison	16
	Social Learning Theory	20
	DMAIC	21
	Team Communication Strategies	25
	Team Collaboration Strategies	31
	Shared Mental Model	36
	Components of Shared Mental Model	37
	Face-to-Face and Virtual Environment	39
	Team Leadership Model	40
	Medical Errors	41
	Transition	43
Se	ection 2: The Project	45
	Purpose Statement	46
	Role of the Researcher	46
	Participants	48
	Research Method and Design	49
	Research Method	49
	Research Design	51
	Population and Sampling	53
	Population	53
	Sampling	53
	Ethical Research	54

Data Collection Instruments	56
Data Collection Technique	58
Data Organization Technique	60
Data Analysis	60
Reliability and Validity	61
Reliability	61
Dependability	62
Validity	62
Credibility	63
Transferability	63
Confirmability	63
Transition and Summary	64
ection 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change	65
Introduction	65
Presentation of the Findings	65
Theme 1: Team Communication	65
Theme 2: Team Collaboration	67
Theme 3: Coaching, Education and Training	69
Theme 4: Performance Improvement	70
Theme 5: Leadership	71
Applications to Professional Practice	72
Implications for Social Change	73

Recommendations for Action	74
Recommendations for Further Research	75
Conclusion	75
References	77
Appendix A: Interview Protocol	101
Appendix B: Interview Questions	104

List of Tables

Table 1. Team Communication From the Participant "Point of View"	67
Table 2. Team Collaboration From the Participant "Point of View."	69
Table 3. Coaching, Education, and Training From the Participant "Point of View"	.70
Table 4. Performance Improvement From the Participant "Point of View"	71
Table 5. Leadership From the Participant "Point of View"	. 72

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Adverse events occur during care delivery, resulting in medical errors and increased health care spending in the United States by \$43 million annually (Hannawa et al., 2016; Starmer et al., 2014). Medical errors are injuries causing complications in a patient's medical management that do not relate to the primary reason for admission (Suzuki et al., 2014). Medical errors may affect both patients' and health care workers' emotional well-being and include providing treatment to the wrong patient, performing wrong-site surgery, administering the wrong medication or dosage, equipment failure, and slips, trips, and falls that cause patient harm. The health care workers' attitudes and behaviors may directly or indirectly influence the occurrence of adverse events causing a medical error. The health care workers must be able to interact with a multidisciplinary team to promote team collaboration, communication, situational awareness, and the ability to respond to and mitigate risk issues (Petitta et al., 2015). In this study, I researched leadership strategies that, if implemented, may lead to a reduction in medical errors, as well as an increase in organizational profitability.

Background of the Problem

Medical errors occur when health care workers and patients are unfamiliar with or experience stress or other obstacles in their surroundings, when multidisciplinary teams have breakdowns in communication, and when biotechnicians do not maintain medical devices to ensure their effectiveness (Koehn et al., 2016; William et al., 2014). Work pressures, lack of knowledge, skill deficits, and other environmental factors in the safety climate may directly and indirectly influence a patient's care (Mitchell et al., 2015). The

failure of multidisciplinary teams to communicate clearly and mitigate risk issues may result in medical errors that influence the delivery of care (Suzuki et al., 2014). An example of a communication breakdown resulting in a wrong site procedure is when the surgical team performs a procedure on the left shoulder, but the consent is for the right shoulder. An indirect medical error occurs when health care workers fail to follow policy and procedures in patient care, thereby increasing a patient's length of stay. Some examples of indirect medical errors are patient falls and hospital-acquired pressure injury or infections due to health care providers not following the appropriate procedures.

The culture of safety and the prevalence of medical errors affect the environment and influence the delivery of care provided in health care settings. Health care leaders struggle to implement new strategies for improving the culture of safety by reducing medical errors. Challenges can emerge regarding how to sustain the learning process after health care leaders implement new processes in educational and training contexts aimed at improving health care workers' knowledge and skills (Goliat et al., 2013). In this study, I investigated strategies that may reduce preventable and unintentional medical errors causing patient harm leading to increased health care cost, emotional distress, and loss of organizational profitability.

Problem Statement

Preventable and unintentional medical errors causing patient harm leads to increased health care cost, emotional distress on both patients and providers, and loss of productivity (Atanasov et al., 2020). The third leading cause of death in the United States is medical errors caused by an unintentional error, affecting an estimated 200,000 patients

(Aljabori & Kadhim, 2021). The general business problem is that medical errors result in poor quality patient care and loss of organizational profitability. The specific business problem is some health care leaders lack strategies to reduce medical errors to improve organizational profitability.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore strategies some health care leaders use to reduce medical errors to improve organizational profitability. The targeted population included health care leaders located in Southern California who oversaw the operations of a single hospital and who had been successful in developing and implementing strategies to reduce medical errors. The implications for positive social change include the potential to improve patient safety and communities' trust.

Nature of the Study

Researchers conduct studies using one of three research methods: qualitative, quantitative, or mixed (Fassinger & Morrow, 2013). I considered all three research methods for the purposes of this study. A quantitative methodology involves applying a rigorous approach to determine relationships or differences among multiple variables (Denzin & Lincoln, 2011). The quantitative approach was not appropriate for this study because I did not focus on or test a hypothesis related to the number of medical errors. Instead, I focused on identifying and exploring strategies for reducing medical errors. Mixed-methods research involves a combination of qualitative and quantitative techniques (Almalki, 2016; Hall & Roussel, 2016). In mixed-methods studies, the researcher conducts an extensive research study following the replication design method

that predicts similar or contrasting results (Yin, 2018). Therefore, the quantitative approach was not appropriate for this study because I did not focus on testing a hypothesis, differences in variables, or the relationships between two groups but on reducing medical errors at a single hospital. The qualitative method involves collecting and analyzing the participants thoughts, feelings, and experience (Sutton & Austin, 2015). Because this study called for gathering in-depth data about a specific phenomenon, the qualitative method was most appropriate for me to identify and explore strategies for reducing medical errors, improving organizational profitability, and reconstructing the participants' experiences.

I considered using these three qualitative designs for this research study: narrative, phenomenology, and case study. A narrative design involves a researcher gathering information and reframing events in chronological order, and with emphasis is on telling the story of individuals' personal life experiences (De la Porte, 2016). The narrative design was not appropriate for this research study because the focus of this design was on gathering the experiences of leaders. The information gathered in this study encompassed the business-related experiences of hospital leaders at a single hospital. I did not select the phenomenological design for this study because the focus of the phenomenological design is understanding the personal meanings of individuals' lived experiences (see Guba & Lincoln, 1994).

By using a case study design, a researcher investigates a phenomenon to understand the topic that may include a single individual or group of individuals (Heale & Twycross, 2018) The case study involved identifying new strategies health care leaders

may use to reduce medical errors. I selected the single-case study method for this study to narrow the focus on a single hospital facility. A multiple case study would not have been an appropriate design for this study because a single-source was used to identify strategies to reduce medical errors at a single hospital. A single-case study is appropriate for a study that focuses on a single-source and enables the use of interviews, documentation, and secondary sources for data collection (Gustafsson, 2017; Yin, 2018). For the purposes of this study, the single-case study was appropriate for identifying and exploring strategies that health care leaders may use to reduce medical errors.

Research Question

The research question for this study was as follows: What strategies do some health care leaders use to reduce medical errors to improve organizational profitability?

Interview Questions

- 1. What are some strategies that you used to prevent and reduce medical errors that improved your hospital's profitability?
- 2. How did you assess the effectiveness of the strategies and initiatives for reducing medical errors?
- 3. How did you implement new performance improvement strategies to decrease medical errors?
- 4. Based upon your experience, how did the strategies transform behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors?
- 5. What were your key barriers to transforming employees' behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors?

- 6. How did you overcome the key barriers to improve health care workers' commitment in reducing medical errors?
- **7.** What additional information would you like to share about the strategies that reduced medical errors to improve your hospital's profitability?

Conceptual Framework

The transformational leadership (TL) theory and the define, measure, analyze, improve, and control process (DMAIC) served as the composite conceptual framework for this study. The TL theory, developed by Bass (1985), defines leadership behaviors as positively influencing followers' behaviors and improving team motivation (as cited in Northouse, 2013). The four qualities of transformational leaders that influence the behaviors and attitudes of followers are motivation, consideration, influence, and stimulation (Chan & Mak, 2014). In developing followers' trust and performance, leaders can interact with health care workers and transform their attitudes and behaviors, which can promote positive changes in workers' performance (Menci et al., 2016). Therefore, transformational leaders' ability to influence health care workers to improve their behaviors may lead to a reduction in medical errors.

Transformational leaders who commit to leading by example may have a strong influence on employees' attitudes and behaviors. The two elements with the leadership performance and behaviors in the team environment include (a) relations and task support and (b) provision of emotional support. Chan and Mak (2014) noted that leaders' ability to provide a comprehensible vision for implementing new strategies may influence positive changes in followers' behaviors and attitudes that support a team environment.

Transformational leaders influence changes in behavior by listening to the needs and concerns of employees and initiating open communication that will provide mutual support to a group of individuals or an individual (Masa'deh et al., 2016).

The DMAIC method is a tool that provides a roadmap for developing a continuous performance improvement process consisting of five steps: define, measure, analyze, improve, and control (Lawati et al., 2018). The DMAIC methodology includes using Lean Six Sigma to identify the parameters for each of the five steps (Kuwaiti & Subbarayalu, 2016). In the first step, health care leaders define gaps and develop new strategies for reducing medical errors. In the next step, the health care workers measure and validate collected data and ensure the data are adequate for analysis. Health care leaders analyze data using flow charts and diagrams to interpret the data to identify new gaps and modify the performance process during the improvement phase. Finally, leaders control the process by continuously monitoring the number of occurrences of medical errors using the performance improvement process (Kuwaiti & Subbarayalu, 2016).

Using composite conceptual framework that includes the TL and DMAIC in this study can provide information that other health care leaders may use to develop new strategies for reducing medical errors. Therefore, I used the DMAIC process and TL theory to identify and understand the strategies the hospital's leaders use to develop, deploy, and catalyze the implementation of strategies for identifying and improving key processes that would reduce medical errors.

Operational Definitions

The following key definitions appear in this study:

Communication breakdown: Communication breakdown is the inability to speak up and convey messages affecting the patient's safety (Morrow et al., 2016).

Contingent rewards: Contingent rewards is an active exchange between leader and follower resulting in a rewards or recognition (Saeed & Mughal, 2019).

Culture of safety: The culture of safety encompasses a shared mental model that includes the attitudes, beliefs, and perceptions of a multidisciplinary team (Petitta et al., 2015).

The define, measure, analyze, improve, and control (DMAIC) method: The DMAIC method design is a quality improvement process used to define the problem, measure, analyze metrics, improve process, and control the validity of the data (Improta, et al., 2017).

Indirect and direct medical errors: Indirect and direct medical errors are errors that occur, causing patient harm is a direct medical error, whereas a nonclinical situation influences an indirect medical error (Mayo & Duncan, 2004).

Multidisciplinary team: A multidisciplinary team is a group consisting of two or more professionals from different specialties, such as physicians, nursing, dieticians, or radiologists working together to improve patient safety (Starck & Rooney, 2015).

Safety climate: Safety climate is the perceptions of individuals toward policies and practices relating to safety, including safety education and training, communication, and leadership support (Liu et al., 2015).

Situation, background, assessment, recommendation (SBAR): SBAR is a tool used by workers to provide and distribute information during an emergency (Kesten, 2011).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

Assumptions are interpretation that individuals may understand as true without verification based on their experiences (Kirkwood & Price, 2013). The first assumption was that the selected participants could verbalize their experience with the research study phenomenon. The second assumption was that the health care leaders had the knowledge and skill to share personal experience related to this phenomenon. The third assumption was that the participants would answer the questions honestly and without bias about their experience related to the phenomenon. The fourth assumption was that I could comprehend and analyze the data accurately.

Limitations

Limitations of a study are potential weaknesses in the study (Marshall & Rossman, 2016). The research setting was a hospital with which I had an affiliation. The first limitation was the small sample size of participants of health care leaders. Limiting the research to health care leaders with 5 years of experience may have alienated the health care workers who may have had valuable information for improving processes to reduce medical errors. The second limitation was that there may be differences in the health care leaders' knowledge depending on their experience in reducing medical errors. New strategies implemented based on the services provided may vary from specialty to specialty. The focus in this study on one specialty may have limited the generalizability of the study to other specialties. The third limitation was my knowledge on strategies

used for reducing medical errors, which may have limited the richness of data collection process.

Delimitations

Delimitations are boundaries and criteria a researcher sets for a study (Denzin & Lincoln, 2011). The first delimitation was that the participants must have had at least 5 years of experience in a health care leader role and be knowledgeable in developing new strategies for reducing medical errors. This delimitation may have precluded the gathering of pertinent insights from other health care professionals. Still, the selected participants' experiences yielded insight on new strategies for addressing medical errors. The findings reinforce that developing and implementing new processes for improving patient safety may reduce medical errors. The third delimitation was that the participants needed to have experience with identifying solutions for reducing medical errors.

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

Hashemi et al. (2012) identified a gap in health care workers' exemplary performance and nonperformance as a vulnerability in the health care system that would lead to medical errors and loss of revenues. The significance of this study is to improve business performance and the potential to identify leadership strategies for reducing medical errors. Health care leaders could use these findings to help develop and implement new strategies for improving the performance of the health care systems and workers in reducing medical errors, leading to an improvement in organizational profitability.

Implications for Social Change

The results in this study could improve health care processes and workers' ability to reduce adverse medical outcomes. The implications for social change with improvements in clinical practice and in nonclinical areas that can lead to better community health care outcomes. The findings in this study could contribute to social change by leading to a higher level of quality care, reduced medical errors, and increased community trust. The results could improve organizational profitability and allow for the sustainable funding of community outreach programs provided by the hospital.

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The purpose of this literature review is to add to the body of knowledge related to strategies for improving the culture of safety in reducing medical errors. In this subsection, I reviewed existing literature on communication and team collaboration; health care workers' attitudes, attributes, and behaviors; the culture of safety; medical errors; and leadership models. In discussing the conceptual framework, I explored literature related to TL theory, transactional leadership theory; social learning theory, Hill's leadership model for team leaderships and the DMAIC process; the causal effects that may influence medical errors and increase the risk of medical errors; the methods health care leaders may use for improving the patient safety in reducing medical errors; and health care leaders' strategies for improving team communication and collaboration to improve health care workers' attitudes, attributes, and behaviors.

I searched for peer-reviewed articles in multiple databases to develop this literature review. Through the Walden University Library, I accessed the following

databases to search for research materials: Emerald Management, ProQuest, Nursing and Allied Health Source, Science Direct, Academic Science Direct, Academic Search Complete, EBSCOhost, and Google Scholar. The keywords search terms used were leadership, communication strategies, multidisciplinary team, team collaboration and communication, safety behaviors, culture of safety, medical errors, transformational leadership, and transactional leadership. The literature review includes 137 peer-reviewed articles and books, of which 59% were published within 5 years of the CAO approval of this study.

Leadership Theories

In this study, I focused on research leadership styles that may influence health care workers' attitudes and behaviors to reduce medical errors. TL, transactional leadership, and social learning theories were selected that explained how the leadership attitudes and behaviors may improve the quality of care the health care workers provide, thereby reducing the number of medical errors. In TL theory, Bass (1985, as cited in Howell & Avolio, 1993) described the leaders as influencing the workers to develop a self-system that aligns with the organizational mission and vision. Saeed and Mughal (2019) noted the five TL attributes that influence health care workers are idealized influence behaviors, attitude, inspirational motivation, individual consideration, and intellectual stimulation. The guidance of the transformational leader may influence and improve the health care workers' performance to reduce medical errors. Transactional leaders, on the other hand, influence health care workers' attitudes and behaviors by using contingent rewards (Saeed & Mughal, 2019). Under this leadership style, the health

care workers may receive a reward or recognition for developing new processes and workflows to avoid and prevent a medical error. Some examples of workflow processes include improving methods for identifying patients with the same name and located in the same unit and medication that looks alike or sound alike. Social learning theory is another form of leadership style in which the health care workers observe the leaders' attitudes and behaviors. The health care leaders may use different methods to increase team collaboration and communication for improving the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors.

The TL theory and the DMAIC process provided the foundation for this study strategies for increasing health care workers' commitment to improving the culture of safety in reducing medical errors. I selected the TL theory and DMAIC process because the influences of TL theory provide a positive foundation for implementing new processes, which can be developed using the design of the DMAIC process. The focus was how the health care leaders can transform the health care workers' behaviors and attitudes to improve the treatment and services health care workers provide to patients and patients' families resulting in an improvement in the culture of safety. The goal of this study was to explore existing strategies health care leaders use to improve the safety culture and reduce medical errors.

Health care leaders' attitudes and behavior may motivate the health care workers through their leadership and setting of a good example to the health care workers. The TL theory focuses on improving teamwork, attitudes, and behaviors, which are used to develop health care workers' performance (Jambawo, 2018). By combining the DMAIC

process and the TL theory, the health care leader may be able to identify the contributing factors that relate to the medical errors by (a) defining the problem and project goals, (b) measuring key aspects and relevant data, (c) analyzing the data and identifying the cause-and-effect, (d) improving the processes and making changes that affect the behaviors, and (e) controlling the process by adjusting the steps to obtain the project goal (Monlouis, & Robinson, 2013). With the combination of the TL theory and DMAIC process, the leaders may improve safety culture and develop the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors to reduce medical errors.

TL attitudes and behaviors may influence health care workers' poor behaviors. Unethical behavior is defined as an illegal activity that violate the organizational practices that may influence the health care workers' poor decision-making practices (Eisenbeiβ & Brodbeck, 2014). Unethical behaviors and poor treatment can cause resentment among the health care workers that may influence an increase in the number of medical errors, they commit. Leaders who exhibit ethical behavior and treat health care workers with respect can influence and improve health care workers' behaviors (Jambawo, 2018). TL behaviors may promote health care workers' engagement with health care team performance and the organization's shared vision for improving safety culture in reducing medical errors. Leaders may transform and help health care workers reduce medical errors through team building and improving team communication (Aga et al., 2016). Transformational leaders may influence the health care workers' performance, attitudes, and behaviors by treating them with respect.

The transformational leader encourages the workers by developing and communicating a shared vision and influences attitudes and behaviors to achieve a shared goal (Galli et al., 2017). The transformational leader role model develops, influences, and motivates health care workers by communicating a shared vision by the organization (Herawati, 2017). The health care leader's ethical and unethical behaviors reflect how the transformational leader can transform the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors. (Jambawo, 2018). The transactional leadership styles influence the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors with the use of rewards and corrective action to achieve a desired result with the health care workers' performance. Health care workers' attitudes and behaviors and performance and engagement positive attitudes is the influence of the health care leaders.

Transformational leaders encourage and improve the health care workers' attitudes and behavior by providing them with positive feedback on their job performance. Balwant (2019) noted that leaders providing positive feedback and encouragement as well as sharing the organization vision in reducing medical errors promote improved performance. Leadership attitudes and behaviors may improve the health care workers' performance by building a climate of trust in the organization (Olcum & Fayda., 2015; Schaubroeck et al., 2016).

Leadership Styles

In this literature review, I will explain the following leadership styles: transformational, transactional, strategic, and coach-style. Paterson and Huang (2019)

noted that leaders may transform the workers using the role theory or social learning theory. The health care leaders use role theory to develop the health care workers' behaviors by modeling behaviors. The social learning theory addresses learned behavioral through observation. Health care leaders may transform and influence the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors to reduce medical errors. Health care workers may adjust behaviors by observing role models.

Transformational and Transactional Leadership Comparison

Both the transformational and transactional leadership styles is used to transform the employees' performance, attitudes, and behaviors. Transformational leaders transform and motivate the workers toward the organizational goals (Jensen et al., 2019). Transactional leaders transform employees by using rewards for achieving the desire performance and corrective action for unacceptable performance (Groves & LaRocca, 2011). A health care worker's unacceptable performance may influence the delivery of patient care that may result in corrective action. The transactional leaders motivate health care workers through the use of incentives to reward employees for successfully meeting project deadlines and excellent performance. Substandard performance results in punitive or corrective actions (Bian et al., 2019). Jensen et al. (2019) noted that transactional leaders offer three types of contingent rewards for behaviors: nonpecuniary, pecuniary, and contingent sanctions rewards. Transactional leaders transform and motivate individuals using rewards that provide incentives or punitive or corrections based on the workers performance.

TL Behaviors

The transformational leader influences and inspires health care workers to improve their attitudes, behaviors, and performance to achieve organizational vision. TL researchers have studied social learning behaviors and attitudes that may improve the health care workers' performance. Hoch et al. (2018) studied how transformational leaders' ethical behaviors may influence the workers' behaviors. Horsburgh and Ippolito (2018) noted that social learning might influence health care workers' ethical or unethical behaviors by observing or imitating a role model. Tabassi et al. (2017) noted that leaders might improve team performance by encouraging health care workers to maintain their skill set and competencies to achieve the project goal. Improving the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors influenced positively by a transformational leader, resulting in the improvement of workers' performance.

Burns's (1978) transformational leader theory addresses the process for developing and transforming the behaviors of both the leader and worker behaviors to a shared interest (as cited in Hoch et al., 2018). In 1985, Bass continued to develop the theory to focus on improving worker performance, finding that whether the leader's behaviors are that of a moral person or ethical manager, the behavior may result in a positive or negative outcome. Walumbwa et al. (2017) noted that ethical leadership influences worker behaviors with positive reinforcement, open communication, and trust. Inceoghu et al. (2018) found that leaders' behaviors might positively or negatively influence employee behaviors. Improving health care workers' behaviors may improve their performance and reduce medical errors.

Leaders who provide open communication, reinforcement, and encouragement may influence their workers' attitudes, behaviors and which creates an environment that results in positive outcomes. Mahmood et al. (2017) noted that leadership behaviors influence health care workers' creativity and engagement. Using positive enforcement, health care leaders may influence health care workers' behaviors by leading by example. Leaders who praise and encourage may improve health care workers' performance by leading and improving the patients' safety and reducing medical errors. Khalili (2017) noted that leaders who positively influence and motivate their employees to improve performance and promote health care workers' behaviors resulting in a positive outcome. Health care leaders can increase their ability to influence health care workers' attitudes and behaviors through organizational development (Khalili, 2017). Hoch et al. (2018) noted the transformational leader may influence workers' behaviors by developing health care workers' self-confidence with positive reinforcement. Health care leaders promote self-development with guidance and encouragement.

Health care team members' attitudes and behaviors may influence the health care workers' performance for reducing medical errors and improving patient safety. Tabassi (2017) noted that team building and improving team communication may influence individuals' skills and competencies to achieve organizational goals. Eisenberg et al. (2019) studied the effectiveness of different leadership styles for leading a dispersed team of individuals and their performance (i.e., virtual teams). Team collaboration and communication are critical components for a successful virtual team. The leadership communication styles may positively or negatively influence the workers in a virtual

team based on the group dynamics (Eisenberg et al., 2019). Health care leaders can influence the team members' attitudes and behaviors to improve team collaboration and performance.

Ethical and Unethical Attitudes and Behaviors

Health care leaders' behaviors reflect both their ethical and unethical attitudes and behaviors toward health care workers. Health care leaders can demonstrate ethical behaviors by becoming trustworthy, honest, and fair (Egorov et al., 2020). Health care leaders' display of ethical behaviors may influence a reduction in medical errors because health care workers may use the leaders as role models and follow the behaviors demonstrated. Health care workers perceive ethical leadership behaviors in action when leaders demonstrated and interact with employees with mutual respect, two-way communication, and reinforcement (Paterson & Huang, 2019). When the relationship between health care leaders and health care workers is based on mutual respect, this may influence the teams' collaboration and communication, positively impacting the delivery of patient care.

The characteristic of the health care leaders is representative of ethical and unethical behaviors. Gan (2018) noted that ethical behaviors comprise two components: leaders either observing or demanding a level of behaviors from their workers. Ethical leadership fosters an environment that encourages work engagement, communication, and trust. A positive work environment may influence and motivate health care workers' behaviors (Engelbrecht et al., 2017). Leaders transform health care workers' ethical behavior by leading with integrity, having positive interactions with employees, and

clearly communicating. Leadership demonstrating poor or unethical behaviors may influence an increase in the number of workers' disciplinary actions and may influence an increase in medical error. The health care leaders' unethical behaviors may influence the work environment leading to unintentional medical error.

Unethical behaviors lead to mistrust, and poor communication may lead to workers exhibiting unacceptable behaviors and lead to an inefficient work environment. Health care workers can be accountable for unethical and unacceptable behaviors by health care leaders (Gan, 2018). Egorov et al. (2019) noted that aggressive and abusive behaviors exhibited by unethical leaders may influence health care workers negatively. Whether the leader demonstrates ethical or unethical behaviors, health care workers' perceptions of those behaviors may influence their behaviors. Ethical behavior encourages and motivates a positive work environment, open communication, engagement, and trust between the leaders and workers, while unethical behaviors are unacceptable and may lead to disciplinary actions.

Social Learning Theory

Health care workers learn both ethical and unethical behaviors by observing role models such as parents, teachers, or leaders. Horsburgh and Ippolito (2018) found that individuals will act according to the behaviors of someone they admire and identify with. Bai, Y. & Liu, J.T. (2017) noted that a leader might establish certain behaviors in workers, including the moral person and the moral managers. The moral person demonstrates the understanding of acceptable and unacceptable behaviors by observing and learning the appropriate behaviors (Horsburgh & Ippolito, 2018). Moral managers

will communicate the expected behaviors through rewards and sanctions (Bai, Y. & Liu, J.T., 2017). Individuals learn to develop new behaviors by observing, training, and imitating role models (Horsburgh & Ippolito, 2018).

Health care workers' behaviors may improve with social learnings skills learned by using role modeling, observation learning, and communication styles. Bandura's (1977, as cited by Horsburgh & Ippolito, 2018) social learning theory is based on two elements that include observation and role modeling. Health care workers may learn new behaviors by observing a leader with authority, and these observations may lead the worker to exhibit similar behaviors. Deeming and Johnson (2019) suggested that Bandura's social learning theory can influence observational learning on communication styles that may influence a miscommunication between health care workers resulting in a medical error. Whether communicating face-to-face or virtually, individuals are adapting to virtual communities and learning lawful or criminal behaviors. Miller and Morris (2016) noted that social learning may influence the interaction between health care leaders and workers because peers who work and communicate in the virtual community may improve the health care workers performance, communication skills, and personal behaviors by observing and imitating role models.

DMAIC

One approach an organization can use to improve processes and reduce errors is the DMAIC method. This method can help health care leaders define the scope of the issues and goals, measures the outcome, analyzes the data, improves outcomes, and controls outcomes by continuously improving the process (Tettey et al., 2016). The DMAIC process is used to identify and improve upon existing processes (Alnadi & McLaughlin, 2020). The DMAIC provides users with information in developing new processes to improve the root cause of the problem. The DMAIC method may help health care leaders develop new strategies for reducing medical errors.

The DMAIC method is a business strategy used by organizations to improve processes, measure outcomes, identify quality indicators, provide accountability, and minimize the variability in the data. Hospital leaders may use this process to improve performance by employing a quality matrix to reduce medical errors and increase profitability. Alnadi and McLaughlin (2020) noted that the DMAIC process improves the quality matrix indicators, increases profitability, and reduces time and cost. Leaphart et al. (2012) reported that process improvement tools assist with problem-solving and identifying solutions to improve care quality and reduce medical errors.

Improving the delivery of patient care is a complex process that requires health care leaders to develop new strategies to improve workers' performance. The DMAIC process provides a road map for developing and defining new strategies for strengthening worker attitudes and behaviors to reduce medical errors. The DMAIC process involves using diagrams, flowcharts, and tables to analyze collected data and to validate the effectiveness and efficiency of the quality improvement (Tettey et al., 2016). I used a combination of the TL and DMAIC process to develop new initiatives that may influence the leaders' ability to transform the health care workers' behaviors using the data collected on reducing medical errors.

Define

During the defined phase of the DMAIC process, the project team identifies the objectives for resolving the issues for reducing medical errors. The team identifies the scope of the project, its target goals, the team charter, and the timeline for achieving the goal of reducing medical errors (Tettey et al., 2016). The project team also establishes both the metrics for reducing medical errors and the data collection methods for measuring and analyzing the metrics (Chiarini & Bracci, 2013). During the defining phase, the team also identifies the steps needed to achieve the project outcome, measures the accuracy of the validity of the data, and analyzes and correlates data. During this phase, the information gathered can provide hospital leaders with guidance for developing new strategies to reduce medical errors.

Measure

In the next phase, the project team will analyze and measure the collected data on quality improvement processes used for reducing medical errors and validity of the information by analyzing the data for accuracy. The team evaluates and analyzes the data to ensure the validity of the input and output variables (Improta et al., 2019). During this phase, the team identifies the criteria and evaluates the metrics use to validate the data to improve the reduction of medical errors (Sunder & Kunnath, 2019). In addition to measuring the data, I analyzed the data for validity and reliability.

Analyze

The data collected in the analysis phase provides the project team with the information needed to assess the validity and reliability of the quality improvement

process in reducing medical errors. Cause-and-effect diagrams, flowcharts, and tables are resource tools the project team uses to analyze the data collected in the improvement process. During the analyze phase, the project team uses a variation of a resource model to interpret the data and to identify gaps in the data collection process (Nedra & Nejib, 2019). By using a cause-and-effect diagram, the team may be able to identify the relationship between the potential causes and the possible outcome for each event (Kuwaiti & Subbarrayalu, 2016). The health care leaders use the data collected to assess, reassess, and adjust the process to ensure a continuous quality improvement process.

Improve

Health care leaders may transform and improve health care workers' attitudes and behaviors in reducing medical errors using the analyzed data. In the improvement phase, the team evaluates, monitors, and reassesses poor outcomes that may have led to a medical error and identifies gaps in the process (Improta et al., 2017). Conducting a root cause analysis may help the health care leaders identify gaps in the metrics and realign processes to reduce medical errors (Kuwaiti & Subbarayalu, 2016). The improvement phase influences the health care leaders to investigate and realign the health care workers' practices and to improve their attitudes and behaviors to reduce medical errors. Health care leaders may review and redefine the measurement to improve the process for reducing medical errors.

Control

In the control phase, the project team monitors and assesses the data input and output enabling the team to reevaluate and adjust the plan for reducing the number of

medical errors. The team controls the output process by evaluating the data and adjusting the plan to improve the processes for reducing medical errors continually (Improta et al., 2019). During the control phase, the team monitors the progress of the improvement plan, conducts debriefings on the outcomes, and develops action plans to improve the process for reducing medical errors (Kuwaiti & Subbarayalu, 2016). The team controls the data by continually developing the plan to achieve a successful outcome.

I selected the DMAIC process in combination with TL for this study to transform health care workers' attitudes and behavior using the algorithm diagram to guide the health care workers to implementation of the developed procedures for reducing medical errors. The five phases of the DMAIC process may help the project team define the problem and identify the causes and effects that may influence changes in practice and procedures to prevent a medical error. Along with the DMAIC process, I used the TL theory to influence health care workers, acceptance, and adoption of the improvement processes necessary for reducing medical errors.

Team Communication Strategies

Team communication is an essential component for providing quality patient care in a multidisciplinary team environment to minimize the risk of medical errors.

Communication refers to the sharing of information that is clear, concise, and timely to promote a shared mental model (Brindley & Reynolds, 2011; Richardson, 2014). In addition to developing team communication and collaboration, characteristics such as shared knowledge, skills, attitudes, and competence improve health care workers' safety behaviors (Sierpina & Kreitzer, 2014). Improving teams' communication and

collaboration may improve patients' access to care and their safety (Brock et al., 2013). The focus of the relationships within multidisciplinary teams is team communication and collaboration that positively improve the safety climate and reduce medical errors.

Tools for Communication

Improved communication is essential to patient care delivery and safety, and providers can achieve this through specific methods that includes SBAR, close-loop communication, and read-back. Different methods of communication in the health care environment may include providers' communication hands-offs, such as debrief verbal telephone orders, documenting patients' condition in medical records, or conveying urgent messages. Miscommunication or inaccurate communication disseminated to health care workers may negatively influence the delivery of patient care and may cause patient harm. To avoid miscommunication, health care workers may use the repeat-back/read-back method to ensure the receiver accurately receives an order. Health care workers can use the SBAR tool to send clear and concise information urgently to team members (Richardson, 2014). Health care workers may use communication such as, SBAR and repeat back/read-back to disseminate critical information to improve patient care and reduce medical errors.

Team communication is a critical component in providing quality patient care.

Health care workers may use different communication styles, such as the SBAR method to inform team members of the current patient conditions during shift changes and break periods to provide quality care. In some cases, the health care leaders may use the SBAR method to convey clear and concise messages that may involve urgent situations that are

clear and concise (Stewart & Hand, 2017). In conveying critical information, the health care workers may also use the read-back method to avoid medical errors by ensuring the receiver received the message accurately. The read-back method conveys to critical message to health care workers (Boyd et al., 2014). Whether the communication is taking place in a non-emergency or emergency, health care workers may use these standardized tools to provide quality patient care and reduce medical errors.

The SBAR Method

Communication between the members of a multidisciplinary team is an essential component for providing quality care. The SBAR technique enables workers to convey critical information clearly and concisely using a standardized communication process (Stewart & Hand, 2017) clearly and concisely. The SBAR technique improves team communication and collaboration, increasing the health care workers' awareness of the patient's care or surroundings. Health care workers learn to use the SBAR technique by participating in simulated training and ongoing experience with conveying critical information. Herawati (2017) noted the SBAR communication method allows the health care workers to provide a brief description on patient's care plan during the change of shift. The SBAR technique includes a brief description of the situation, background of the problem, an assessment of the situation, and a recommendation to resolve the problem, which is used to influence a positive outcome, and reduce errors (Uhm et al., 2019). Keston (2011) indicated that the SBAR technique improves communication between the multidisciplinary teams' members and improves patient safety. The SBAR tool is useful

for disseminating urgent information regarding patient care and safety issues rapidly to health care workers.

Close-Loop Communication

Another tool that health care workers use to address breakdowns in communication that may result in medical errors is the close-loop communication method. Close-loop communication is a critical component for communicating patient information to other health care providers. Health care providers use this form of communication for relaying physician orders, laboratory results, and medication orders to the other health care providers. Using the close-loop communication process, it provides the health care workers with the opportunity to ensure the patient is receiving the right order, right laboratory results, and right medication to mitigate the risk of patient harm and avoid a medical error. Close-loop communication comprises three components or steps to ensure health care workers clearly understand the situation: call out, check back, and close the loop (El-Shafy et al., 2017; Hargestam et al., 2013). In the first step, the sender calls out the order; Step 2, the sender checks back with the recipient to ensure the order was received; and Step 3, the sender verifies that the recipient clearly understood the message (El-Shafy et al., 2017; Hargestam et al., 2013). By using a close-loop communication method, health care workers can ensure the message is accurately conveyed, received, and interpreted by the recipient.

Read Back

Read back is another form of communication health care workers use to confirm a recipient receives and interprets a message correctly. The read-back method has a similar

process as the close-loop communication, with the health care provider reading-back or repeating the verbal communication to their colleague to ensure the message is clearly understood. Besides verbal communications, health care workers may spell out look-alike and sound-alike words to accurately document the correct orders. Health care workers use the read-back method to relay critical lab values, telephone orders, and medication orders to ensure the recipient received the information correctly (Boyd et al., 2014). Health care workers follow this process to ensure recipients receive messages correctly by asking the recipients to repeat messages (Barenfanger et al., 2004). Using the read-back method helps to ensure patients receive quality care and reduces the chance for medical errors to occur.

Speak Up

Another communication process health care workers use to avoid medical errors is to speak up if the recipient did not repeat the order accurately. The foundation of improving a health care team's interaction is communication. Without communication, the potential risk of injury to the patient increases. Whether the team member is a physician, nurse, or monitor tech, team members must learn how to communicate with others and speak up if they observed potential safety issues. Topazian et al. (2013) noted that speaking up alerts other team members that as a team member is concerned that a potential risk may occur, possibly causing patient harm. Best and Kim (2019) reported that the concerned, uncomfortable, safety (CUS) protocol a safety, tool developed in TeamSTEPP, allows health care workers to voice concerns during the delivery of patient care. Seale et al. (2015) suggested that health care workers provide patients with

education and encouragement to participate in their care actively. Law and Chan (2015) recommended that health care workers gain experience with speaking up and communicating with team members. Improving team communication and allowing the patient to participate in the health care process may reduce the patient's potential risk of injury, thereby reducing medical errors.

Improving the tools and resources that health care workers use may allow them workers to overcome communication gaps within the team environment. Best and Kim (2019) noted that coaching, the ongoing sustainability of training sessions, and verbal skill training sessions might improve speaking up communications skills. Law and Chan (2015) stated the communication is an essential component for providing quality care and protecting the patient's safety. Salazar et al. (2014) reported that communication errors might occur between health care workers' hierarchy with potential risks to the patient's safety. Health care workers speak up to voice their concerns over issues that may influence patient safety and mitigate risk to the health care organization. Morrow et al. (2016) noted medical errors occur when health care workers fail to speak up and voice concerns during the delivery of patient care. Without the ability to speak up, preventative errors may influence patient harm. Salazar et al. (2014) found that clear communication is a critical component in preventing a medical error from occurring. The health care nurse educators may educate the multidisciplinary team of providers to communicate and speak up when critical safety issues may reduce medical errors. Providing the resources and tools that enable health care workers to speak up may prevent medical errors.

Team Collaboration Strategies

Team collaboration values include team communication skills, respect, and a shared mental model for providing quality care and reducing the risk of medical errors. Hashemi et al. (2012) identified poor working conditions and deficiencies in the safety culture as factors that influence patient care, leading to patient harm. Health care workers' poor team collaborations affect the teammates' attitudes, behaviors, and values, which may lead to distrust, decreased communication, and increased medical errors. Reime et al. (2016) indicated effective interprofessional collaboration enhances patient care delivery and may reduce medical errors.

Increased collaboration in the interdisciplinary team improves communication, situational awareness, and mutual support, all of which may reduce medical errors. For this study, I selected and researched the following team collaboration models that may influence the health care workers attitudes and behaviors: TeamSTEPPS, shared mental model, and Hill's model for team leadership and effectiveness in a team environment. Using the TeamSTEPPS model, health care workers receive training to improve team communication and collaboration by learning to speak up using the SBAR, two-challenge rule, and the CUS methods. The shared mental model and Hill's team leadership model are similar in that they out the roles and responsibilities of both health leaders and health care workers.

TeamSTEPPS

Providing patient care without errors is a challenging task for health care leaders to resolve without the health care workers' mutual support for improving the culture of

safety in reducing medical errors. The TeamSTEPPS model was developed and implemented in 2003 by the Department of Defense and the Agency for Health Research and Quality to improve team communication and collaboration to improve health care workers' performance. The World Health Organization (as cited in Lawati et al., 2018) defined patient safety as providing patient care without a medical error. Researchers at the Institute of Medicine (IOM; 2000, p. 28, as cited in Ulrich, 2014) in 1999 estimated that 1 million injuries and 98,000 deaths resulted from human error. The critical component identified in the IOM report is patient safety, and researchers have found health care workers' attitudes, values, and beliefs influence patient safety. The TeamSTEPPS model is used to train health care workers to work together effectively and efficiently in a positive manner. Lisbon et al. (2016) noted that monitoring and tracking the health care workers' training with using the TeamSTEPPS resources may improve health care workers' attitudes and behaviors for 45 to 90 days. This may help health care leaders identify gaps, provide coaching, and reinforce the TeamSTEPPS training to improve patient care. However, in high volume areas, the health care workers need to adjust and identify gaps using the TeamSTEPPS training and resources to improve the delivery of patient care.

TeamSTEPPS is a combination of different methods and resources that health care workers may use to improve patient safety and reduce medical errors. The four core concepts of TeamSTEPPS are leadership, communication, situational monitoring, and mutual support. In a team environment, the leader guides the team members in delivering patient care to ensure the patient is receiving the appropriate care treatment plan (Karlsen

et al., 2020). The health care leader or worker will communicate with the team members by using some of the standardized tools that include the SBAR communication tool, CUS, two-challenge rule, and speak up. The communication tools used in the TeamSTEPPS method may improve the health care workers' collaboration. Developing communication skills may also influence the health care workers to speak up or use the CUS method to call attention to risk concerns that may cause patient harm (Umoren et al., 2018). In addition, health care workers may use the communication to report any risk concerns when monitoring the environment.

Leadership

Providing treatment and care to patients requires a team of health care workers who will initiate and execute a patient care plan. To avoid duplication with the care plan execution, a leader will oversee the health care workers' activities to ensure the patient care plans to initiate and guide the team during an emergency (Karlsen et al., 2020). Whether the patient is receiving emergency or routine care, the leader guides the team to ensure the patient receives the right treatment and right medication. In an emergency, the leader assesses the environment for risk, communicates orders, and supports team members to avoid duplicate command and confusion in providing patient care. Effective communication that is used by health care leaders and workers improves the delivery care of patients to ensure the patient receives the appropriate care.

Communication

Team communication is one key element used in the TeamSTEPPS model to provide accurate and vital information between health care workers. Resource tools used

in the TeamSTEPPS model are SBAR, callouts, CUS, check-backs, and hand-off communication (Umoren et al., 2018). Each type of communication conveys a different type of urgency for communicating vital information to a team of health care workers. Using these forms of communication, the health care worker relays a summary of the issue that is clear and concise. Using the SBAR, the health care worker conveys the information by summarizing the current situation, background of the event, analysis, and any recommendations that needs to be addressed (Blom et al., 2015). The health care system is a complex environment requiring health care workers to communicate efficiently and effectively to improve patient safety and provide quality care (Obenrader et al., 2018). Team communication is a crucial component for improving the safety of patient care in reducing medical errors. TeamSTEPPS is a team collaboration involving teamwork, leadership, situational awareness, and mutual support and requires members to work together to achieve success in providing quality care, improving patient safety, and reducing medical errors.

Situational Awareness and Mutual Support

The health care system is a complex environment which may influence the patient's safety and quality of patient care. Situational awareness is the process for continuously assessing the areas for risk that may impact the patient's safety and support the other team members (Karlsen et al., 2020). To mitigate risk and avoid medical errors, health care workers should continuously assess the environment for issues that may impact patient safety, such as broken equipment, spills, and trip hazards. Health care

workers may use various forms of communication to call out any patient safety issues or risks.

Health care workers use the mutual support method to help each other by providing positive reinforcement for improving team processes and outcomes.

Additionally, health care leaders may use positive reinforcement to commend the health care workers for following procedures for providing patient care. In addition, mutual support may improve the health care workers' situational awareness for reporting environmental issues and mitigating risks that may lead to a medical error.

CUS and Two-Challenge Rule

Health care workers use the CUS method to voice concerns over patient safety and the delivery of patient care. These methods allow a health care worker to escalate and voice any safety issue affecting patient care (Clapper, 2018). Health care workers use the CUS method to discuss the safety concern constructively and openly. The two-challenge rule expands on the CUS method by allowing a second health care worker to interject and stop the delivery of patient care to ensure patient safety. The health care workers may use the CUS and two-challenge rule to prevent a medical error by constructively expressing concerns to other team members who may not be adhering to procedure protocols. For example, the health care may challenge the surgical team to call out the procedure name or the site of location. Failure to call out the procedure and identify the correct location of the procedure may lead to a medical error. Besides using TeamSTEPPS to improve team communication and collaborations, health care leaders may implement the shared mental model to improve the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors.

Shared Mental Model

Working in a face-to-face, remote, or cross-sectional team environment requires teamwork and shared understanding and dedication for providing quality care and reducing medical errors. In a shared mental model, the health care workers work together to achieve a common goal for reducing medical errors. Team members using the shared mental models share an understanding of the processes and procedures for providing quality care and achieve a common goal for patient safety (Hanna & Richards, 2018). In a shared mental model, health care workers (HCWs) may achieve a common goal for reducing medical errors by providing consistent processes and practice throughout the health care facility. For example, a shared mental model may involve developing protocols and processes that health care workers may use to avoid confusion and reduce medical errors. Beck et al. (2019) and Salas (2005) noted that improved teamwork requires five key elements: (a) leadership, (b) mutual performance monitoring, (c) backup behavior, (d) adaptability, and (f) team orientation. In the leadership role, health care leaders ensure the team is following the roles and responsibilities while adhering to the protocols and processes developed by health care leaders. The health care leader may use positive reinforcement methods to develop and improve the health care workers' behavior that may influence a reduction in medical error. Health care workers must learn to adapt to changes in the virtual environment using the shared mental model core elements (Schmidtke & Cummings, 2017). Adapting to changes in the health care industry, team members must trust and respect each other in a shared mental model (McComb et al., 2017). The shared mental model core elements improve the health care

workers performance in a face-to-face and virtual team environment. Improved teamwork, mutual performance monitoring, and communication builds confidence and trust among health care workers.

Components of Shared Mental Model

The shared mental models' critical elements improve teams' collaborations, coordination of care, and teamwork. The primary care physician in charge leads the care team by providing and coordinating the patient care to ensure the patient receives quality care and reduces the risk of medical errors. Redlich et al. (2017) noted that the shared mental model comprises four categories: shared knowledge, task-oriented, shared knowledge related to teams' activities, and appropriate team coordination. The primary care physician ensures the health care team understands the team's goal and shares knowledge of the patient care plan. Page et al. (2016) noted that the shared mental model consists of three primary functions: accurate coordination in administering patient care, shared awareness, and understanding of each other's roles and responsibilities. The coordination and administrating of the patients' care plan involves a multidisciplinary team of providers that understand their roles and responsibilities for the delivery of care. The multidisciplinary team of providers share knowledge related to patients' care plan to coordinate the delivery a patient care to improve a reduction of medical errors. The behaviors include team orientation, communication, trust, monitoring, and adaptability that may improve care coordination, therefore improving the quality of care and reducing the risk of medical errors. Johnsen et al. (2017) further developed the model by including the teams' behaviors that may influence the team's performance. The components of the

shared mental models improve team communication and collaboration by coordinating the health care workers roles and responsibilities.

Team communication and collaboration are critical to improving teamwork that may reduce medical errors and improve patient safety. Health care leaders may use the shared mental model and the TeamSTEPPS model to develop the health care workers' team performance by improving team communication and collaboration (McComb et al., 2017). The health care leaders may use these programs to train and improve team collaboration by improving the health care workers' trust and developing the worker's communication skills (McComb et al., 2017). Improving the teams' performance may include training the multidisciplinary group of providers that provide patient care directly or indirectly. In previous research, the team environment focused on a specific scope of practice and a distinct group of providers. Further research is needed to study the team environment by expanding the multidisciplinary group of providers beyond the scope of practice (McComb et al., 2017). Improving team communication and collaboration may reduce the occurrence of medical errors and improve the health care workers' situational awareness in identifying potential risk in the environment.

Shared leadership and followers may modify roles and responsibilities during an emergent situation calling out concerns or orders to anticipate and predict team member's needs to reduce medical errors. In a shared leadership model, the health care workers may focus on a single leader or group of leaders that may lead the team in an emergent situation to reduce the risk of a medical error (McIntyre & Foti, 2013). The influence of shared leadership may improve the interaction between group members that may improve

patient safety and reduce medical errors. Health care workers working under the guidance of shared leadership have a mutual understanding and knowledge of the components of the team environment (McIntyre & Foti, 2013). In a shared mental model, the health care workers have a shared understanding of their roles and responsibilities in a team environment to improve the patients' safety and reduce medical errors.

Face-to-Face and Virtual Environment

Virtual team environments allow health care workers to connect and interact across a demographic area without the travel time. Interacting in a virtual team environment enables the health care workers to communicate, discuss, and coordinate patient care. The use of a virtual environment provides health care workers with the ability to conduct team meetings, training sessions, interviews, and private in-person meetings across a demographic area without the travel time and conference room availability. Additionally, combining face-to-face and virtual meetings allows health care leaders to extend meeting invites to those participants unable to attend in person. Virtual team environments allow the health care workers the ability to connect either by joining by sharing audio or video virtual call. A virtual team environment allows health care leaders and workers to communicate and discuss urgent issues that may prevent an occurrence of a medical error. Whether meeting face-to-face or virtually, the members of the team collaborate on patient care or issue resolution using their knowledge, expertise, and skills to solve problems. Schmidtke and Cummings (2017) noted the dynamics of virtual team environments functions the same as face-to-face meetings; however, team members meet electronically to share information and knowledge. Alsharo et al. (2017)

noted that members lack trust because of the inability to observe the health care workers' behaviors. The virtual and face-to-face team environment operate and functions the same as in-person meetings with some differences. Another team leadership that I will review is Hill's team leadership model.

Team Leadership Model

The team's success and efficiency depend on the leader's abilities to guide the health care workers toward one shared vision. Developing and leading a successful organization teams' model may influence team effectiveness and efficiency (Petkovski & Joshevska, 2014). Health care leaders influence the health care workers with positive reinforcement and training sessions to ensure effectiveness and efficiency in developing team models. The training session may improve the interconnection with the multidisciplinary team activities to improve team communication and collaboration, which may reduce medical errors. A team consists of interdependent individuals coordinating activities to achieve a common goal (Hill, 2016). The team leader influences a successful team model to manage and lead internal and external team members (Petkovski & Joshevska, 2014). The team leader may manage and lead team members by assigning team roles and responsibilities based upon the developed team model. Hill's (2016) for team leadership breaks down the internal and external roles and the actions that the leaders monitor to achieve a thriving team environment. Hill's model for team leadership may assist health care leaders in developing tools and resources that health care may use to reduce medical errors.

Medical Errors

Medical errors can negatively affect the emotional well-being of health care workers and patients. Injuries caused by medical errors affect patients' ability to trust health care workers, but injuries may also cause health care workers to reexamine the steps taken that led to a medical error. Medical errors are unintended events that result in patient harm, including minor discomfort, inaccurate diagnosis, significant injury, or death (Bidzinska & Kolodynski, 2016). Medical errors cost the health care industry approximately \$132 billion annually (Tzeng & Yin, 2015). Medical errors fit into the following categories: near misses, minor events, and errors causing serious patient harm or death (Okpoko et al., 2018). The failure to provide the appropriate care and treatment that results in patient harm is a medical error (McLean, 2015). Some causes of preventable medical errors include a failure to communicate clear and concise directives, wrong site surgery, inaccurate medical doses, environmental issues, and inadequate administration of physicians' orders and care plans (Hannawa, 2014). Inadequate competency and knowledge refer to health care workers' level of training and skill set for the work environment, specific to the job assignment, which may influence and contribute to medical errors (Koehn et al., 2016). Combining training and changes in the delivery of care may improve patient safety and reduce medical errors.

Communication and Diagnosis Error

Communication errors can occur during patient care delivery when health care workers misunderstand an order or directions provided by other members of a multidisciplinary team. Failures in communication may also occur during a procedure,

for example, by misinterpreting an X-ray or laboratory reports or by administrating an incorrect medication dosage that may lead to a medical error (Zineldin et al., 2014).

Other forms of errors can occur when health care workers are unable to distinguish between look-alike or sound-alike medications. Williams et al. (2014) reported that errors might also occur during a communication hand-off between health care providers.

Miscommunication or delays in communicating patients' medical information may lead to inappropriate treatment plans and, therefore, medical errors. Ineffective communication and insufficient knowledge can influence patient safety and the delivery of care, resulting in medical errors (Khammarnia et al., 2015). During patient care delivery, improved team communication is essential for reducing medical errors and providing quality care.

Reporting and Disclosing Medical Errors

Some health care workers lack the tools and training needed to disclose and communicate medical errors to patients and their families (Bari et al., 2016). Changing the culture of blame to identifying system issues will enable the health care leader to improve patient safety and reduce medical errors. Improving the culture can include providing health care providers with the skills to discuss and disclose medical errors to the patient and patient's family. Lawmakers passed the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement in 2005 to improve patient safety by encouraging health care organizations to recognize and analyze data and trends resulting in medical errors (Koehn et al., 2016). Improving the health care workers ability to communicate with the patient and patient's family may restore the patient's trust and improve the emotional well-being of the health

care provider and patient and their understanding of the issues leading to the medical error. Health care leaders continuously develop and implement new performance improvement processes to improve care delivery, including training health care providers in addressing issues resulting in medical errors.

Medical errors that result in patient harm affect patients, patients' families, and health care providers. Medical errors that cause either minor or severe injuries may increase the length of stay and recovery time for patients, and in some cases, result in patients' death. In each case, health care providers will need to document the medical error and disclose the error to the patient. Health care workers should receive training on new and existing technologies that may affect patient care, such as annual competency training in procedures and protocols used in delivering care. Strategies for reducing medical errors include training and educating health care workers and delineating team members' roles, responsibilities, and accountability to increase patient care (Wyman, 2013). Failing to provide adequate patient care may result in administration errors, treatment delays, incorrect diagnoses, inaccurate test result interpretation, and inadequate medical treatment plans that result in patient injuries (Bari et al., 2016). Providing ongoing annual training and ensuring competency in processes and protocols improves the health care workers' ability to respond to system issues that result in a medical error.

Transition

In Section 1, the focus was on health care leaders' strategies for improving health care workers' commitment toward the culture of safety in reducing medical errors. The data collection process included seven open-ended and semistructured interview

questions. I analyze the responses to the interview questions, and the results may provide health care leaders with new strategies to reduce medical errors.

In Section 2, I restate my purpose statement and outline my decision process for selecting the research methodology and participants in this study. I describe my role as a researcher and how I collaborated with interviewees to gather data from the interview questions.

Section 2: The Project

In Section 1, I focused on different types of team collaboration and communication that may influence health care workers' attitudes and behaviors in the prevention of medical errors. This study was a qualitative single-case study at a hospital located in Southern California. The research question centered on leadership strategies for reducing medical errors. The literature review focused on the applicability of the TL theory in combination with the DMAIC process to efforts aimed at reducing medical errors.

Section 2 includes information on the role of the researcher, the data collection process, and the reliability and validity of the research. I discuss my role in interviewing participants and analyzing the interview data. I also discuss other aspects of the data collection process and the ethical procedures used for the study, including the means for securing and protecting the participants' identities. To protect the name of the hospital and the identities of the participants, I used pseudonyms. I used the interview protocol (see Appendix A) as a guide for the interview process and to avoid any bias. Before conducting interviews, I obtained the participants' consent. Each participant was provided with a summary of the research project and goals. The information collected will be stored in a secure location for 5 years. After 5 years, the information will be destroyed using a secure method.

The data analysis and collection process included conducting in-depth interviews, analyzing interview data, and storing the information. Six health care leaders were interviewed until data saturation was reached. I used open-ended interview questions to

collect the data. The interviews were conducted in a secure location that protected the participants' right to privacy. I coded the data to generate themes. I used member checking to verify the validity and reliability of the collected information.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore strategies some health care leaders use to reduce medical errors to improve organizational profitability. The targeted population included six health care leaders located in Southern California who oversaw the operations of a single hospital and who have been successful in developing and implementing strategies to reduce medical errors. The implication for positive social change is the potential to improve patient safety and communities' trust.

Role of the Researcher

The researcher of a qualitative study is the primary data collection instrument in the study (Clark & Veale, 2018). The researcher is responsible for capturing the participants' thoughts, attitudes, perceptions, and beliefs about their experiences in research topics on medical errors (DeJonckheere & Vaughn, 2019). As the primary researcher, I recruited the participants, and I also collected, analyzed, and reported the data. In this qualitative study, I was responsible for the data collection that included data analysis, interpretation, transcription, and reviews of the reliability and validity of the data (see Sutton & Auston, 2015). In this role, I elicited the participants' understanding and their knowledge regarding the causes and influences of medical errors.

I have more than 14 years of experience as a project manager and a supervisor. As a project manager, I have assisted with regulatory events related to reporting any adverse

events and medical issues or errors. In my current role as an office supervisor, I support departments responsible for collecting quality data and metrics, monitoring corrective action plans, and coordinating training events to improve team collaboration. As a supervisor, I planned to interview health care leaders; however, I did not have any influence or control over those individuals. My current role is as a performance improvement consultant responsible for improvement processes that can improve patient safety and the delivery of care in reducing medical errors.

For this study, participants were identified as P2, P3, P4, P5, P6, and P7 to mitigate risk to the participants and the hospital. I worked with both the compliance and public affairs department of the facility, a hospital located in Southwest United States, to ensure the hospital could not be identify in this study. As the researcher, I have an affiliation with both the hospital study site and participants who are employees at the subject site. As the interviewer and researcher, I expected to potentially encounter bias when conducting the interviews. I strove to avoid making any statement that may have influenced interviewees' responses (see Chamberlain, 2016). I followed the interview protocol (see Appendix A) to mitigate any potential bias and avoid injecting any personal knowledge I had on the subject matter. In addition, I developed a checklist to help me recognize any bias that I may have had when conducting the interviews to avoid exerting any influence or perception on the study. As a result of these efforts, I did not encounter bias.

To further protect participants, I followed the National Commission for the Protection of Human Subjects of Biomedical and Behavioral Research. The U.S.

Department of Health and Human Services (2014) conducted a biomedical and behavioral study on human subjects to develop ethical guidelines to protect the rights of the human participants. In 1974, The National Research Act (Pub. L. 93-348) provided the four components necessary for an ethical study: (a) boundaries between practice and research; (b) basic ethical principles that include respect, beneficence, and justice; (c) participants' informed consent; and (d) a description of the risk and benefits. In my role as the researcher, I was responsible for adhering to and complying with *The Belmont Report*, the report authored by the Commission in conducting an ethical research project, by obtaining consent from the participants and answering any questions the participants may have had about the study objectives. Before beginning the interviews, I provided the participants with a summary of the research topic and project goals and had them complete a consent form to participate in the study.

For this qualitative case study, I used predetermined questions and asked clarifying questions. Using the interview protocol (see Appendix A), I followed the same steps for each interview for consistency to ensure each participant answered the same questions and to avoid bias. I asked additional probing questions to clarify the participants answers.

Participants

In this qualitative single-case study, I focused on identifying and exploring new strategies that health care leaders may use for reducing medical errors. The population consisted of six health care leaders located at a Southern California hospital. I purposefully selected health care leaders with 5 or more years of experience who were in

a leadership position, which included directors, medical center administrators, nursing leaders, operational leaders, and finance leaders. The selected participants had experience in addressing the causes and ramifications in dealing with medical errors. The participants recruited to participate in this study possessed the knowledge and experience for improving health care performance in reducing medical errors. The participants included in this study were administrators, directors, and managers who managed and led health care workers to adhere and comply with the rules and regulations in delivering quality patient care.

Research Method and Design

Research Method

The research method selected was the qualitative method. The qualitative method allowed me to understand the data collected to improve the health care worker's behaviors for reducing medical errors. The qualitative method was appropriate for this study because it allowed me to understand the thoughts and feelings related to the participants' experiences (see Sutton & Austin, 2015). The qualitative method focuses on the observation and understanding of the participants' lived experiences (Neubauer et al., 2019). Based on the information gathered by the researcher, the qualitative method provides an understanding of the participants' lived experiences through observations and the conceptualization of the abstracted knowledge (Bansal et al., 2018).

Because the focus of the current study was exploring leadership strategies for reducing medical errors that may improve organizational profitability, I used the qualitative method in gathering information on identifying the participants' behavior that

may influence medical errors. The qualitative method focused on the participants' responses to the interview question and learned observation from previous experiences. I collected and analyzed the data to identify a solution for identifying new medical errors (see Williams & Moser, 2019). Using the qualitative method, I collected and analyzed the participants' lived experiences to identify strategies for reducing medical errors that may increase organizational profitability.

The quantitative and mixed methods were not appropriate for this study because I did not focus on testing a hypothesis related to numbers or relationships between variables. The quantitative method was not appropriate because I was not testing a hypothesis or the relationship between variables for identifying new strategies for reducing medical errors at a signal hospital. The quantitative method focuses on achieving the exact measurement rather than collecting data based on the participants' lived experiences (Rutberg & Bouikidis, 2018). The mixed method of research combines two research methods to understand a single phenomenon and provides additional information to the collected data (Wisdom et al., 2012). The mixed method was not appropriate for the current study because I used research questions to collect data on a single phenomenon centralized in one location. Using the mixed method, the researcher combines qualitative and quantitative methods to fill gaps in the data that cannot be satisfied in stand-alone methods (Shorten & Smith, 2017). The quantitative and mixedmethod approaches were not appropriate for my study because I did not test a hypothesis or examine the relationship between different variables.

Research Design

Researchers may use a signal case or multiple case study when conducting a qualitative study. Three qualitative designs were considered for this study including a case study, a narrative design, and phenomenology. I selected case study design for this qualitative study. Researchers use qualitative methodology to explore a phenomenon using multiple data sources in a specific context (Rashid et al., 2019). The case study design was selected because it allowed me to explore and investigate a phenomenon (see Heale & Twycross, 2018). I focused on new strategies for reducing medical errors that may increase organizational profitability. Using a case study design, I observed the participants' behaviors while conducting in-depth interview using open-ended questions. Researchers use the qualitative method to contribute to existing literature through observations, in-depth interviews, and documentation reviews (Galli et al., 2017). A case study design helps the researcher understand a phenomenon from data collected in-depth interviews (Hyett et al., 2017). I selected the case study design to understand the participants' strategies for reducing medical errors and increasing organizational profitability.

A researcher may use a single or multiple case study to conduct a qualitative study. The case studies allow the researcher to understand the data using multiple resources for understanding the phenomenon that includes in-depth interviews, observations, and documents. Researchers use case studies are used by researchers in academia to complete their dissertation in the business and management field of study (Lee & Saunders, 2017; Rashid et al., 2019). For example, in a qualitative case study, the

researcher collects the participants' life experiences using different data sources, including in-depth interviews, observations, and documentation (Gustafsson, 2017; Pyo et al., 2019). I selected the single-case study to understand a single phenomenon (see Heale & Twycross, 2018). Using the case study design allowed me to explore the participants' strategies for reducing medical errors.

I did not select the narrative design to investigate the leadership strategies for reducing medical errors. A narrative design focuses on one or two participants' stories (Blomberg & Welander, 2019), not the actions for achieving a reduction in medical errors. A narrative design is a form of storytelling in which the participants may discuss their experiences. The narrative design was not selected for my study because I studied the health care workers' actions for reducing errors, not their personal stories. I focused on studying health care leaders' actions for implementing new strategies for reducing medical errors and increasing organizational profitability.

The health care leader may use the phenomenology design by understanding and learning from health care workers experiences related to medical errors. A phenomenology study is defined as gathering the participants' lived experiences related to this study (Dahlberg & Berg, 2020). The phenomenology study focuses on the individuals' perspective and lived experiences (Neubauer et al., 2019). I did not select the phenomenology design for this study because I did not collect information from the health care workers' lived experiences that may have influenced the occurrence of medical errors. I focused on strategies that health care leaders have used to improve the health care workers' attitudes and behaviors.

Population and Sampling

Population

For this study, the participant was required to have experience and knowledge in developing new strategies that may help in reducing medical errors and increasing organizational profitability. A population comprises individuals who provide meaningful data and understanding regarding the phenomenon (Ngozwana, 2018). My target population included six health care leaders with 5 years or more of experience. The health care leaders had the understanding and knowledge needed to develop new strategies for reducing medical errors and avoid negative financial impacts that would influence the hospital's profits. The selection criteria for identifying the health care leaders included health care leaders who had experience and knowledge for developing new strategies for reducing medical errors and increasing organizational profitability.

The health care leaders in the study provided insight into developing new strategies and cost-effective methods for reducing medical errors. I asked questions about leaders' experiences with reducing medical errors. The participants provided insight into strategies that have worked but may not consistently practiced. Based on the participants' responses, I was able to answer the research question related to medical errors. Through my interviews with the health care leaders purposely selected, I gained insight into the research problem.

Sampling

The population sample for this study was identified and defined before I conducted the study. I used purposeful sampling for this study. The criteria used to

develop the sample population included two elements: (a) health care leaders working with the frontline staff, and (b) health care leaders who have succeeded in developing strategies for reducing medical errors and improving profitability. The population sampled for this study included health care leaders who could provide oversight on this study topic; they consisted of administrators, nursing leaders, and directors who oversee the hospital operations. The second criterion was that the leaders could describe strategies for reducing medical errors. I selected six leaders who met the criteria. In qualitative studies, researchers have identified that sample size correlates with data saturation being reached (Vasilelou et al., 2018). In this study, I continued to interview additional health care leaders until data saturation was reached and no additional themes were identified.

In this study, I conducted interviews using video conferencing via Microsoft Teams. I also conducted face-to-face interviews if the participants felt more comfortable with that approach. The interview setting was an area that provided the interviewer and interviewee with privacy and protected the confidentiality of the collected data.

Ethical Research

Researchers collect information from individuals that expand knowledge relevant to improving processes (Zhang & Liu, 2018). Expanding research knowledge is helpful but must conform to ethical guidelines to protect the participants from harm. Ethical issues arising from research studies involving human participants have raised concerns about protecting confidentiality and disclosing personal information. The baseline requirements for researchers in evaluating and protecting participants' privacy are three

ethical principles: respect, beneficence, and justice (Yip et al., 2021). I ensured I adhered to the three ethical principles.

Human participants are protected under the National Research Act (1974). The Department of Health, Education, and Welfare issued the Belmont Report (1979) to ensure that researchers adhere to the three ethical principles respect to patients, beneficence, and justice (Artal & Rubenfeld., 2017). I have completed the National Institute of Health course Protecting Human Research Participants to ensure that participants receive fair and ethical treatment and use ethical practices while conducting the interviews.

According to Yin (2018), the researcher must obtain informed consent from participants before collecting research materials. The informed consent form advises the participants about their rights and the facts relevant to the study that may influence their decision to participate (Zhang et al., 2018). Additionally, informed consent must include details on the participant's right to refuse to participate and their right to withdraw at any time (Yip et al., 2021). I emailed the participants an initial email requesting their participation in the research. The informed consent form included the study's purpose and participants rights relevant to participating in the study. The consent form included a statement that the participants would not receive any incentives or rewards for participating in this study, and that the participants may withdraw from the research study at any time. Before conducting the interview, I emailed the participants to ensure that they understood their role and the role of the researcher in the study. Also, I asked the participants if they had any additional questions or concerns before the start of the

interview. I obtained IRB approval, IRB number is 07-26-22-0271603, prior to conducting the research.

Measures to protect the participants' confidentiality included but not limited to, protecting their personal information, data collection, and data analysis. I used pseudonyms to protect the participants' identities during data collection and analysis. I will protect the collected information on an external drive in a locked and secure place for 5 years. Additionally, the research documents, which included transcripts, member checking summaries, recorded interviews, data collection, and analysis, and secure location for 5 years. After 5 years, I will destroy all relevant documents, video recordings, audio recordings, and other communication.

Data Collection Instruments

As the researcher, I was the primary instrument in this qualitative study. In a qualitative study, the researcher is the primary data instrument for collecting and analyzing data and should allow the participant to choose a convenient location for the interview (Clark & Vealé, 2018). The qualitative researcher is the primary instrument in the research process for collecting, analyzing, and transcribing the information collected through interview and document reviews (Henderson, 2018). As the primary researcher, I conducted in-depth, face-to-face, semistructured interviews via videoconference with health care leaders to understand the strategies they have used to reduce medical errors. I asked the participants if they preferred face-to face or videoconference interview before conducting the interview.

Using open-ended questions allows the interviewer to expand the answers by asking additional questions (Doody & Noonan, 2013). Qualitative researchers use semistructured questions to conduct interviews to gather and capture the participants personal experiences, attitudes, perceptions, and beliefs (DeJonckheer & Vaughn, 2019). The researcher may choose one of three types of interviewing styles that includes structured, semistructured, and unstructured interview questions. In a structured interview, the participants are provided with the same set of initial questions and probing questions (Doody & Noonan, 2013). In my qualitative study, I used an interview protocol (see Appendix A). I started the interview with the participants using a set of predetermined open-ended interview questions (see Appendix B) and followed up with probing questions if needed for clarification of the interview questions. The interviews lasted for approximately 30 to 45 minutes and were conducted at a location and time that was convenient for the participants. During the interview, I asked open-ended questions to understand the participant success strategies they used in preventing medical errors. For this study, I conducted the semistructured interviews using a set of predetermined questions and followed up with probing questions to seek greater clarification.

As the primary researcher, I followed the interview protocol (see Appendix A) and conducted each interview using the same method for consistency and reliability throughout the process. Reliability of information is described as using the method for interviewing and data collection process (Andrade, 2018). After completing the interviews, I transcribed the interviews. I used member checking to summarize the meaning of each interview question and email the participants a copy of their

summarized interview to verify the reliability and validity of the information and the accuracy of the interview.

Data Collection Technique

I collected data by conducting in-depth interview using video conference that included semistructured questions, member checking, and supporting documentation such as a reference book. The data collection technique process began with collecting data using semistructured interview questions (see Appendix B). I asked additional probing questions to seek clarification. I collected the data by using an audio recording, notes, supporting documentation, and observation. Before each interview, I tested my videoconferencing application and audio recorder to avoid any equipment malfunction. To avoid any errors in the data collection process, I tested the audio recorder's dependability before the interview (see Easton, 2000). I took into consideration other advantages and disadvantages that may influence the interview process positively or negatively. Some advantages of using a form of video conferencing are convenience and increased usage of data devices with internet combability; however, internet access may also be a disadvantage with poor connectivity issues and background disruptions (Archibald et al., 2019; Gray et al., 2020). Also, I explored the advantages and disadvantages of conducting a face-to-face meeting. An advantage of conducting a face-to-face interview is that the researcher may use verbal and nonverbal aids to elicit responses from the participant whereas a disadvantage is the inability to gather individuals from different geographic location (Adhabi, 2017; Grey et al., 2020).

I validated the reliability of the collected data using member checking. Member checking is the process of providing a summary of their interpretations to the participant for accuracy and completeness (Rose & Johnson, 2020). This process provides the participant the opportunity to validate the researchers' findings. The participant may not recognize the perceived theme identified by the researcher (Rose & Johnson, 2020). In this case, I requested additional clarification to ensure the accuracy of the interpreted findings.

Another form of data collection process is the triangulation method. The triangulation method is used to collect data from multiple sources to strengthen this research study (Renz et al., 2018; Yu et al., 2014). Multiple sources the researcher may use are the following: documents, observation, field notes, questionnaires, and interviews (Renz et al., 2018). There are four types of triangulation methods, which include data triangulation, theoretical triangulation, researcher triangulation, and methodological triangulation (Abdalla, 2018). Data triangulations refers to the collection of data from multiple sources and different periods of time that improves the data descriptions of the phenomena (Abdalla, 2018). Theoretical triangulation allows the researcher to explore and interpret the data collection process using multiple approaches enabling to identify themes. Methodological triangulation is a process that researchers combine different methods for collecting data (Abdalla, 2018).

I began the data collection process by emailing and recruiting the health care leaders that I selected to participate in this research study. Next, I contacted the participants who accepted the invitation and set up an introductory meeting. I provided

the participants with a summary of the research and the purpose for conducting this interview via email. I also provided the participants with a participation letter. The interview session was set up in a quiet location to avoid interruptions that may influence the interview outcome. Easton (2000) noted the importance of the quiet location to avoid disruption with the audio recording sound or observing the interviewee's expressions during the interview. Using member checking, the transcriptions were validated to ensure participant's responses were transcribed accurately and not misinterpreted. Next, I provided each participant with a summary to ensure the documentation and data were captured accurately using member checking to verify and validate responses.

Data Organization Technique

In this study, the data organization techniques that I used to capture the data included an audio recording, taking notes, and collecting supporting documentations. The participants by assigning unique identifiers. I used a spreadsheet using Microsoft Excel to categorize the participant responses. I used codes and themes to identify the participants responses. The interview notes, supporting documentation, and recording will be secured in a locked cabinet and kept safe for 5 years. After 5 years, I will permanently delete the audio recorded interviews, destroy interview notes, and any supporting documentation.

Data Analysis

In this study, I explored strategies for reducing medical errors by collecting data by conducting semistructured interviews and member checking to the reliability of the information. The triangulation methodology was used in this research case study to strengthen the reliability and validity of the collected data (see Farquhar et al., 2020). The

qualitative data analysis software that I used in this study is NVIVO and excel Pivot table. The NVIVO software correlates the data using a coding process based on themes and categories (Hilal & Alabri 2013). I assigned codes to the data collected in the transcribed interview responses and documents to identify themes or categories. The qualitative data analysis system comprises of five different tasks with analyzing the data (Hilal & Alabri 2013). The five tasks include the following:

- Manage data organizes the data comprised of the interview transcript and documents
- 2. Manage ideas understanding the generated issues
- 3. Query data questions the data and allows the researcher to save the queries for further interrogation
- Modeling visually develops and create graphs to demonstrates the correlation be codes and themes
- 5. Reporting formulates the results of the findings. (Hilal & Alabri 2013)

Reliability and Validity

Reliability

The researcher conducting a qualitative study uses different methods for verifying the reliability and validity of the research study. The researcher verifies the reliability and validity of the data collection process. The reliability in a qualitative research study is consistent (Leung, 2021). In using the interview protocol, the researcher shall ask the same interview questions consistently in the same order. Data saturation is recommended for qualitative studies and occurs when no additional information emerges from the

participants (Vasileiou et al., 2018). In addition to verifying the reliability and validity, the researcher may use the following measures: dependability, credibility, transferability, and confirmability methods.

Dependability

Dependability means the stability of data that may change depending on the conditions of the study (Connelly, 2016). Depending on participants' expertise and experience with reducing medical, the data would have similarities or changes. Cypress (2017) noted that two doctoral research students used this process to validate the themes and descriptors to validate the collected research data. Member-checking is a method used in qualitative study to validate the accuracy of the data. In addition to member checking, the researcher may use peer-debriefing. Peer-debriefing is also known as "analytic triangulation," using different validation methods to check verify the accuracy of the data (Hadi & Closs, 2016). Using peer-debriefing, I validated the data for consistency.

Validity

As a researcher, I verified and validated the participants' responses for consistency and accuracy. The validity of the research findings using a consistent process to validate data accuracy (Rose & Johnson, 2020). Researchers use member-checking as a requirement to validate participants responses as a requirement for qualitative studies (Motulsky, 2021). Member-checking used by researchers to ensure the interpretation of the data is accurate and credible.

Credibility

In this qualitative research study, the credibility is the consistency the researcher uses to interpret and validate the data. Credibility is defined by providing an accurate descriptive annotation of the participants' lived experience that is truthful (Cypress, 2017). Each participant was asked the same question for consistency and documented the participants' experiences of reducing medical error using member-checking for validation and accuracy interpreting the participants' responses. The study's credibility is the researcher's ability to demonstrate accuracy and confidence with the data (Connelly, 2016). Member checking is a form of trustworthiness to check the validity of the data collection process (Cypress, 2017). Trustworthiness refers to the researcher's confidence with the interpretation and quality of the study (Connelly, 2016).

Transferability

The interpretated data are considered transferable if the findings are useful and applicable to other settings. Transferability is defined as the ability to apply the researcher findings to different populations and environments that have similar issues to experience transferability (Abdalla, 2018). The transferability of data described as a thick detailed description and individuals can make informed decision that may apply to another context (Graneheim & Lundman, 2004, as cited in Houghton et al., 2012).

Confirmability

Confirmability is the process a researcher uses to maintain an audit trail to ensure the study validity (Cypress, 2017). As the researcher, I accurately documented the interview notes, documents, and member checking validation. Researchers use the

confirmability process to document, examine, and interpret the data collected from the interviewee responses (Cypress, 2017). In this study, I provided a detailed and accurate description of the interviewee knowledge, expertise, and experience until data saturation.

Transition and Summary

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore health care leadership strategies for reducing medical errors and increasing organizational profitability. In Section 2, I discussed the role of the researcher, participants selected for this study, the research method and design, population and sampling, the data collection technique, and organization. Additionally, reliability and validity of the data collected during the interview process using semistructured interview questions. Section 3 summarizes the study, the research findings, application of professional practice, the implication for social changes, and recommendations for further study. I conclude with a self-reflection of the experiences while conducting this research study.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Introduction

The purpose of this qualitative single-case study was to explore strategies health care leaders use to reduce medical errors to improve organizational profitability. The health care leaders who participated in this study had 5 years of leadership experience, which included the development and implementation of new strategies. I posed open ended questions to the participants during their semistructured interviews. Participants were interviewed using videoconferencing in a secure location of their choice to protect their privacy. The data collected from the participants' interviews were transcribed, validated using member checking, and analyzed to identify codes and themes.

In Section 3, I discuss the study findings as they apply to professional practice. In addition, I discuss how the study may influence and contribute to social change through improvements in quality care, the fostering of community trust, the reduction of medical errors, and increased profitability. I discuss the limitations of this study and how further research is needed to include other health care workers. By implementing the recommendations, health care leaders may be able to improve quality care and reduce medical errors. This section concludes with a self-reflection of my experience while conducting this study.

Presentation of the Findings

Theme 1: Team Communication

The first theme to emerge was team communication. Interview Questions 1, 3, 4, 5, and 6 corresponded to this theme. Two participants emphasized that communication is

a key component for disseminating information across multidisciplinary teams. The health care leaders emphasized several types of communication styles that both leaders and HCWs can use to help reduce medical errors that includes SBAR, speak-up, hand-off, and escalation process which aligns with the research study. Huddle is a form of communication leaders use to discuss daily activity with the HCWs. Daily activities include daily announcements and reminders.

Each participant emphasized that team communication is essential to reducing medical errors. P4 noted that daily situational awareness briefing (DSAB) is a form of communication the health care leaders use to communicate high level daily situations. The information provided in the DSAB includes staff ratios (red, yellow, green), work orders related to broken equipment, information related to product substitution or recalls, and other essential issues for the day. Communication provides a summary of the patient's care plan and activities improving patient care and a reduction in medical error. This form of communication provides the incoming shift a concise and summary of the patient's care plan and mental status. P2 and P3 emphasized that communication can be used to standardized processes to improve patient care and to reduce medical errors. P2, P3, P4, P5, and P7 emphasized the importance of speak -up communication for escalating any urgent patient safety issues to prevent and reduce medical errors. Health Care leaders encourages the HCWs to speak-up in a psychologically safe environment, as noted by P4 and P7. For instance, the physician is prepping the right shoulder and the consent form states left shoulder injury.

The literature reviewed in Section 2 aligns with the five themes the participants identified. The TeamSTEPPS model aligns the research study for improving team communication and collaboration by using the speak-up and hand-off communication tool to provide information between health care workers (see Umoren et al., 2018). Health care leaders use different forms of communication styles (see, Table 1).

Table 1

Team Communication From the Participant "Point of View"

Participant	Description	Count
P4	Daily briefing a high-level form of daily staffing ratio	1
P1	Escalation process related to not following procedures	1
P2, P3, and P4	Escalation process to report any patient safety concerns	3
P2, P3, and P4	Huddle with staff and provide feedback	3
P4 and P7	Psychologically safe to speak up to report errors	2
P4 and P7	Speak up culture: It allows staff to report errors	2
P 5	Speak up culture: It allows staff to voice concerns and feel supported	1
Р3	Speak up culture: It allows staff to voice concerns and opportunities for improvement	1
P 5	Debrief	
P6	Willingness to speak talk about the error	1

Theme 2: Team Collaboration

The second theme to emerge was team collaboration. All participants emphasized the importance of team collaboration. Each participant described different forms of team collaboration. Daily huddles, daily rounding with staff, peer to peer conversation with leadership improves team collaboration with HCWs feeling acknowledged in daily operation. The health care leaders participate in DSAB, which is a daily briefing to report

out the unit daily census, 1:1 sitter, security holds, facility work orders and/or clinical equipment breakdown. Daily rounding consists of rounds conducted by a multidisciplinary team who rounds to assess the unit for coverage and broken equipment. Also, the rounding team assesses the unit for environmental issues that may influence the occurrence of medical errors leading to patient harm.

Health care leaders transformed the attitudes and behaviors of HCW by helping them understand the data and background of the problem. P2, P4, P5, and P6 (see Table 1) concurred that one of the key barriers for transforming the HCWs behaviors is attitude. P2 and P4 noted that transforming the HCWs behaviors can be accomplished by explaining the reason for change and ensuring the HCWs understand why the change is needed. Leadership providing consistency with daily activities such as rounding and daily huddles. P4 stated that helping the HCWs understand by providing evidence to demonstrate the changes improves the patient's safety and protects HCWs from causing harm.

P3 and P4 noted that rounding with HCWs improves team communication and collaboration with health care leaders. Rounding helps the health care leader identify any gaps with following policies and procedures. Health care leaders use rounding as a method to reeducate and coach HCWs when gaps are identified. This method allows HCWs to speak up and relay any patient safety concern related to patient care. Table 2 shows team collaboration from the participants' point of view.

Table 2

Team Collaboration From the Participant "Point of View"

Participants	Description	Count
P5	Collaborate with MD for Inservice to teach operational techniques	1
P5	Communicate with your peer groups and department leader in cross -collaboration between leadership and staff	1
P4 and P7	Creating an environment that is psychologically safe	2
P5	Involve communicating with key stakeholders to rescheduling cases during staff shortages	1
P5	Rounding with staff and be visible and available to staff	1
P4 and P7	Rounding with staff and listen to their concerns	2
P6	Rounding with staff and observing staff	1
P2, P4, P5, and P6	Help the staff understand the "Why" and background of the problem to improve attitude	4

Theme 3: Coaching, Education and Training

The third theme to emerge was coaching, education, and training. The health care leaders emphasized that the HCWs workers all receive annual education by completing assigned electronic training modules, annual competencies, and training on all new equipment and /or medication administration. The HCWs competencies were validated by a nurse educator to ensure the HCWs understood the training. The information drawn from Questions 1, 3, 4, and 5 (see Table 3). The participants emphasized that HCWs receive annual education and training to maintain competency on using equipment, medication administrations protocols, and basic practices related to current job duties. P2 and P4 noted that HCWs were trained and reeducated using policy to ensure they are following the correct procedures. P2 and P4 re-educated and trained a group of individuals during a huddle to ensure HCWs are following the same procedure and to

avoid a medical error from occurring. P3 used coaching, education, and training to improve the delivery of patients in the unit. P2, P3, and P4 indicated that rounding with staff in the units promotes real time education, validates that process and protocols are in place, and improves patient safety.

Table 3Coaching, Education, and Training From the Participant "Point of View"

Participant	Description	Count
P2	Policies and procedures to help guide us in following procedures	1
P4	Policies and procedures for standardization in practice	1
P4	Educate staff on new processes	1
P4	Communicating and educating in small groups. Build trust	1
	Policies and procedures by training HCWs	1
P5	on new processes	
P5	annual competencies	1
P6	Developing staff with best practices	

Theme 4: Performance Improvement

The fourth theme to emerge was using data to define problems and identify gaps in processes. Thematic analysis of performance improvement themes aligns with the DMAIC process. Health care leaders define the problem and use collected data to measure and analyze any identified gaps in the process. P2 (see Table 4) used data to identify gaps whereas P3 used the data to identify best practices. P 4 used the measure of success to build metrics. P7 used the data to track and trend medical errors and intervention. P5 used data to identify problems and improve team efficiency. P 4 and P6 used data to track and trend medication barcode overrides and discrepancy reports to

prevent and reduce medication error. Health care leaders use data for (a) identifying problems and processes, (b) tracking and trending medical errors, and (c)medication discrepancies and tracking and trending data to help prevent and reduce medical errors.

 Table 4

 Performance Improvement From the Participant "Point of View"

Participant	Performance improvement	Count
P2	Review data to identify gaps	1
Р3	Continuously monitor and follow-up to identify any gaps	1
P3	identify best practice and implement	1
P4	Measure of success to build data metrics to monitor; track and trend, build metrics	1
P5	Identify opportunity for improvements by defining a problem and developing a SMART goal	1
P6	Review reports and identify gaps in workflow or procedures	1
P7	Team collaboration multidisciplinary team to define the problem	
P7	Data is used to identify medical errors and any interventions that we are tracking and trending	1

Theme 5: Leadership

The fifth theme was the health care leadership style. The leadership styles that emerged in this study are transformational and the shared mental model aligns with the findings in the literature review. P2, P3, P4, and P5 used data to influence the HCWs attitudes and behaviors. To overcome barriers and HCWs resistance to change, the healthcare leaders use persuasion by helping HCWs understand and explain the patient safety component. P2, P3, and P4 used the process measure and data to influence the

HCWs attitudes and behaviors by showing a comparison to the other hospitals or units in the hospital. P2 and P4 noted that using peer-to-peer pressure promotes changes in the HCWs behaviors. P7 used the peer-review process to assess the providers competency and behaviors. P4 and P7 noted that medical providers and HCWs can report potential errors confidently to reduce medical errors. This method leads to health care leaders identify gaps in process and protocols. Table 5 shows leadership from the participants' point of view.

Table 5

Leadership From the Participant "Point of View"

Participant	Leadership	Count
P2	Promote standardization across the units	1
P2	Shared mental model	1
P4	Working with staff to achieve the same goal	1
P4	Influence changes by reinforcing behaviors with huddling, consistency, and feedback	1
P5	Rounding with staff and being visible and present	1
P5	Huddle with staff	1
P6	Rounding with staff to promote awareness	1
P 7	Transparent with about the occurrence of medical errors	1

Applications to Professional Practice

Health care leaders can identify and implement best practices to reduce medical errors. The significance of this study can contribute to the reduction of medical errors, improve the quality of care, and improve health care workers behaviors and attitudes. The

interviews were conducted via video conferencing in a secure location and to protect the participant during the COVID-19 pandemic.

The health care leaders selected for this study responded to the semistructured interview questions differently; however, the themes were similar. The themes and phrases that evolved included collaboration, communication, performance improvement, education and training, and leadership. The participants emphasized the importance of team communication and collaboration to improve the quality of care. Provide support and ongoing education to ensure health care workers receive training and are competent to use medical equipment appropriately and accurately. This includes retraining and reeducation of the health care workers with changes mandated by the protocols set forth by the policy and procedures, ensuring health care workers feel safe to speak up to escalate any safety concerns that could increase the risk of patient harm.

Implications for Social Change

The implication for positive social changes includes strategies to improve health care workers' attitudes and behaviors that will reduce medical errors. Health care leaders implemented processes consisting of unit huddles, rounding on the unit, and one-to-one coaching health care workers. Community members could benefit from the health care workers' improved team communication and collaboration, which may reduce medical errors and improve the quality of care. This improvement process could contribute to a higher level of quality care, a reduction in medical errors, and increased community trust.

Recommendations for Action

Health care technology evolving constantly in the delivery of patient care. As new products, medication, and treatments emerge, health care leaders need to adapt to the changes. Prior to introducing new products and changes to protocols, health care leaders need to research the cost and benefits of each product and process. Health care leaders should include key stakeholders that may include frontline staff in the decision-making process so they could provide feedback with implementing changes. Before implementing the new product or process, developed a policy and procedure to ensure that HCWs follow the correct protocols that includes the risk and benefits to reduce medical errors from occurring. To ensure HCWs are aware, the changes communicated and HCWs educated and trained to use the new product.

Health care leaders need to establish a process to ensure that HCWs impacted by the changes are educated and trained. This method may include involving key stakeholders, such as nursing leaders and frontline staff who will be using the products. To implement changes, it is important to communicate and socialize the changes to the HCWs so that staff are aware of the impending changes. Prior to implementing the changes, it is also necessary to educate and train the HCWs on the new procedures. Additionally, leaders must validate the HCWs competency and understanding of the new procedure by repeating back the steps to the educator. The HCWs can be educated and trained in a classroom setting, virtual training sessions, and electronic training modules. This method would allow the health care leaders which HCWs have been educated and trained or not trained on the new product or procedure. HCWs who do not receive any

training on the new product or procedure may put the hospital at risk for a medical error to occur.

Recommendations for Further Research

My research study identified processes that health care leaders could improve upon to reduce medical errors and increase organizational profitability. I employed a qualitative approach to explore health care leaders' strategies for reducing medical errors to increase organizational profitability. I used a single-case study to collect data from six health care leaders with 5 years of experience at a hospital located in Southern California. I validated the information collected from the participants using member checking.

Three limitations identified when conducting this study were health care leaders with 5 years' experience and knowledge variations depending on the health care leaders' expertise. This limitation excluded health leaders with less than 5 or more than 5 years' experience but who may have had the expertise for in developing new strategies for reducing medical errors. Also, this study precluded health care workers from participating in this study for developing new strategies in preventing and reducing medical error from occurring in the future. Further research should include health care workers who would provide valuable information in developing new strategies for reducing medical errors.

Conclusion

The purpose of this research was to explore health care leaders' strategies for reducing medical errors and improving organization profitability. The participants selected for this research were six health care leaders with 5 years of experience with

implementing new strategies for reducing medical errors. During this research project, the health care leaders provided similar solutions addressing this business problem. The data were obtained using semistructured interviews. The interviews were conducted via video conferencing due to restrictions imposed on in-person meetings during the COVID 19 Pandemic.

Based on the interviews, five themes emerged: (a) team communication; (b) team collaboration; (c) coaching, education, and training; (d), performance improvement; and (e) leadership. Investigation of this business problem revealed that having a psychologically safe environment, HCWs are willing to speak up and escalate issues influencing patient care. Ongoing coaching, education, and training is needed annually to validate the HCWs competency. Also, there should be additional education and training on new processes and technology. Team communication and collaborations is an integral part of the HCWs daily routine with peer-to-peer communication, rounding with leadership, and patient care. The research indicated that strategies for reducing medical errors are constantly evolving and changing as new processes and technologies are implemented.

References

- Aga, D. A., Noorderhaven, N., & Vallejo, B. (2016). Transformation leadership and project success: The mediating role of team building. *International Journal of Project Management*, 34(5), 806 818.

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijproman.2016.02.012
- Aljabari, S., & Kadhim, Z. (2021). Common barriers to reporting medical errors.

 Hindawi, 2021, 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1155/2021/6494889
- Almalki, S. (2016). Integrating quantitative and qualitative data in mixed methods research-challenges and benefits. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 5(3), 288-296. https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v5n3p288
- Alnadi, M., & McLaughlin, P. (2020). Leadership that facilitates the successful implementation of lean six sigma. *3rd International Conference on Information Management and Management Science*. https://doi.org/10.1145/3416028.3416045
- Alsharo, M., Gregg, D., & Ramirez, R. (2017). Virtual team effectiveness: The role and knowledge sharing and trust. *Information and Management*, *54*, 479-490. http://doi.org/10.1097/00001786-200407000-00007
- Andrade, H. (2019). A critical review of research on student self-assessments. *Frontiers* in Education, 4(87), 1-13. https://doi.org/10.3389/feduc.2019.0087
- Archibald, M. M., Ambagtsheer, R. C., Casey, M. G, & Lawless, M. (2019). Using zoom videoconferencing for qualitative data collection: Perceptions and experiences of researchers and participants. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1-8. https://dx.doi.org/10.1177/16094069197459

- Artal, R., & Rubenfeld, S. (2017). Ethical issues in research. *Best Practice & Research Clinical Obstetrics and Gynaecology*, 43, 107-114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.bpobgyn.2016.12.006
- Atanasov, A. G., Yeung, A. W., Klager, E., Eibensteiner, F., Schaden, E., Kletecka-Pulker, M., & Wilsccheke, H. (2020). First, do no harm (gone wrong): Total-scale analysis of medical errors scientific literature. *Frontiers in Public Health*, 8(8), 1-10. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2020.558913
- Balwant, P. (2019). Stay close! The role of leader distance in the relationship between transformational leadership, work engagement, and performance in undergraduate project teams. *Journal of Education for Business*, *94*(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1080/08832323.2018.1541851
- Bai, Y., & Liu, J. T. (2017). Leveraging the employee voice: A multi-level social learning perspective of ethical leadership. *The International Journal of Human Resource Management*. 30(12), 1-33. https://doi.org/10.1080/09585192.2017.130414
- Bansal, P., Smith, W. K., & Vaara, E. (2018). New ways of seeing through qualitative research. *Academy of Management Journal*, 61(4), 1189-1195. https://doi.org/10.5465/amj.2018.4004
- Barenfanger, J., Sautter, R., Lang, D. L., Collins, S. M., Hacek, D. M., & Peterson, L. R. (2004). Improving patient safety by reporting (read-back) telephone reports of critical information. *American Journal for Clinical Pathology*, 121(6), 801-803. https://doi.org/10.1309/9DYM-6ROT-M830-U95Q

- Bari, A., Khan, R. A., & Rathore, A. W. (2016). Medical errors; causes; consequences, emotional response and resulting behavioral change. *Pakistan Journal of Medical Science*, *32*, 523-528. https://doi.org/10.12669/pjms.323.9701
- Beck, S., Doehn, C., Funk, H., Kosan, J., Issleib, M., Daubmann, A., Zollner, C., Kubitz, J. C. (2019). Basic life support training using shared mental models improves team performance of first responders on normal wards: A randomized controlled simulation trial. *Resuscitation*, 144, 33-39.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resuscitation.2019.08.040
- Best, J. A., & Kim, S. (2019). The first curriculum: Cultivating speaking up behaviors in the clinical learning environment. *The Journal of Continuing Education in Education*, 50(8), 355-361. https://doi.org/10.3928/00220124-20190717-06
- Bian, X., Sun, Y., Zuo, Z., Xi, J., Xiao, Y., Wang, D., & Xu, G. (2019). Transactional leadership and employee safety behavior: Impact of safety climate and psychological empowerment. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 47(6), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.7295
- Bidzinska, G., & Kolodynski, P. (2016). Medical error and the civil liability of physiotherapist. *Puls Uczelni*, 10(3), 38-40. https://depot.ceon.pl/handle/123456789/10944
- Blom, L., Petersson, P., Hagell, P., & Westergren, A. (2015). The situation, background, assessment, and recommendation (SBAR) model for communication between health care professional: A clinical intervention pilot study. *International Journal of Caring*, 8(3), 530-535. www.internationaljournalofcaringsciences.org

- Blomberg, H., & Welander, J. (2019). A narrative study of newly graduated registered Swedish nurses' establishment in the profession and the portrayal of health organization. *Journal of Health Organization and Management*, 33(4), 413-425. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHOM-09-2018-0251
- Boyd, M., Cumin, D., Lombard, B., Torrie, J., Civil, N., & Weller, J. (2014). Read-back improves information transfer in simulated clinical crises. *British Medical Journal Quality & Safety*, 23(12), 989-993. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2014-003096
- Brindley, P. G., & Reynolds, S. F. (2011). Improving verbal communication in critical care medicine. *Journal of Critical Care*, 26, 155-159

 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrc.2011.03.004
- Brock, D., Abu-Rish, E., Chiu, C., Hammer, D., Wilson, S., Vorvick, L., Blondon, K., Schaad, D., Liner, D., Zierler, B. (2013). Interprofessional education in team communication: Working together to improve patient safety. *BJM Quality Safety*, 22, 414–423.
 https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjqs-2012-000952
- Burns, B. M. (1985). Leadership and performance beyond expectations. Free Press.
- Chamberlain, R. P. (2016). Five steps toward recognizing and mitigating bias in the interview and hiring process. *Strategic HR Review*, *15*(5), 199-203. https://doi.org/10.1108/SHR-07-2016-0064
- Chan, S. C., & Mak, W. (2014). Transformational leadership, pride in being a follower of the leader and organizational commitment. *Leadership & Organizational*Development Journal, 35(8), 674-690. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-12-09-0076

- Chiarini, A., & Bracci, E. (2013). Implementing lean six sigma in healthcare: issue from Italy. *Public Money and Management*, *35*, 361-368. https://doi.org/10.1080/09540962.2013.817126
- Clapper, T. (2018). TeamSTEPPS is an effective tool to level the hierarchy in healthcare communication by empowering all stakeholders. *Journal of Communication in Healthcare*. 11(4), 241-244. https://doi.org/10.1080/17538068.2018.1561806
- Clark, K. R., & Veale', B. L. (2018). Strategies to enhance data collection and analysis in qualitative research. *Radiologic Technology*, 89(5), 482-485. Retrieved from www.arst.org
- Connelly, LM. (2016). Trustworthiness in qualitative research. *MedSurg Nursing*, 25(6) 435-6. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30304614/
- Cypress, B. S. (2017). Rigor or reliability and validity in qualitative research:

 Perspectives, strategies, reconceptualization, and recommendations. *Dimensions*of Critical Care Nursing, 36, 253-263.

 https://doi.org/10.1097/DCC.00000000000000253
- Dahlberg, H., & Berg, M. (2019). The lived experiences of healthcare during pregnancy, birth, and three months after in women with type 1 diabetes mellitus.

 International Journal of Qualitative Studies of Health and Well-Being, 15, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2019.1698496
- De la Porte, A. (2016). Spirituality and healthcare: Toward holistic people centered healthcare in South America. *Hervormde Theologies Studies*, 72(4), 1-9. https://doi.org/10.4102/hts.v72i4.3127

- Deeming, P., & Johnson, L. L. (2019). An application of Bandura's social learning theory: A new approach to DeafBlind support groups. *JADARA*, 2(2), 1-7. https://repository.wcsu.edu/jadara/vol42/iss4/5
- DeJonckheere, M., & Vaughn, L. M. (2019). Semistructured interviewing in primary care research: a balance of relationship and rigor. *Family Medicine and Community Health*, 7(2), 1-8. https://sdoi.org/10.1136/fmch-2018-000057
- Denzin, N. K., & Lincoln, Y. S. (Eds.). (2011). The Sage handbook of qualitative research (4th ed.). Sage.
- Doody, O. & Noonan, M. (2013). Preparing and conducting interviews to collect data.

 Nurse Researcher, 20(5), 28-32. https://doi.org/10.7748/nr2013.05.20.5.28.e327
- Easton, K.L., McComish, J.F., Greenberg, R. (2000). Avoiding common pitfalls in qualitative data collection and transcription. Qualitative Health Research, 10(5), 28-32. https://doi:.org/10.1177/104973200129118651. PMID: 11066874.
- Egorov, M., Kalshoven, K., Verdorfer, A. P., & Peus, C. (2020). It's a match:

 Moralization and the effects of moral foundations congruence on ethical and unethical leadership perception. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 167, 707-723. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-019-04178-9
- Eisenberg, J., Post, C., & DiTomaso, N. (2019). Team dispersion and performance: The role of team communication and transformational leadership. *Small Group**Research*, 50(3), 348-380. https://doi.org/10.1177/1046496419827376
- Eisnebeiß, S. A., & Brodbeck, F. (2014). Ethical and unethical leadership: A cross-cultural and cross-sectoral analysis. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 122, 343-359.

https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-013-1740-0

- El-Shafy, I. A., Delgado, J., Akerman, M., Christopherson, N. A., & Prince, J. M. (2017). Closed-loop communication improves task completion in pediatric trauma resuscitation. *Journal of Surgical Education*, 75, 58-64. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.surg.2017.06.025
- Engelbrecht, A. S., Heine, G., & Mahembe, B. (2017). Integrity, ethical leadership, trust, and work engagement. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, 38(3), 368-379. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-11-2015-0237
- Farquhar, J., Michels, N., & Robson, J. (2020). Triangulation in industrial qualitative case study research: Widening the scope. *Industrial Marketing Management*, 87, 160-170. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.indmarman.2020.02.001
- Fassinger, R., & Morrow, S. L. (2013). Toward best practices in quantitative, qualitative, and mixed-method research: A social justice perspective. *Journal for Social Action in Counseling & Psychology*, *5*(2), 69-83. https://doi.org/10.33043/JSACP.5.2.69-83
- Galli, B., Kaviani, M.A., Margulis, C.S, (2017). Impacts of change management on six sigma team leadership style. *Middle East Journal of Management*, 4(4), 267-282. https://doi.org/10.1504/MEJM.2017.10008292
- Gan, C. (2018). Ethical leadership and unethical employee behavior: A moderated mediation model. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 46(8), 1271-1283. https://doi.org/10.2224/sbp.7328
- Goliat, L., Sharpnack, P. A., Madigan, E., Baker, J., & Trosclair, M. (2013). Using

- TeamSTEPPS resources to enhance teamwork attitudes in nursing students. Western Journal of Nursing Research, 35(9), 1239–1240. https://doi.org/10.1177/0193945913487682
- Gray, L. M., Wong-Wylie, G., Rempel, G. R., & Cook, K. (2020). Expanding qualitative research interviewing strategies: Zoom video communications. *The Qualitative Report*, 25(5), 1292-1301. Retrieved from https://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol25/iss5/9.
- Groves, K. S., & LaRocca, M. A. (2011). An empirical study of leader ethical values, transformational and transactional leadership, and follower attitudes toward corporate social responsibility. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 103(4), 511-528. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-011-0877-y
- Guba, E.G. & Lincoln, Y.S. (1994) Competing paradigms in qualitative research.

 Handbook of qualitative research 2 (163-194): 105.
- Gustafsson, J. (2017). Single case studies vs. multiple case studies: A comparative study. https://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1064378/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- Hadi, M.A., & Closs, S.J. (2016). Ensuring rigour and trustworthiness of qualitative research in clinical pharmacy. *International Journal Clinical Pharmacy*, 38, 641-646. https://dx.doi.org/10/1007/s11096-013-0237-8
- Hall, H. R., & Roussel, L. A. (Eds.). (2016). Evidence-based practice: An integrative approach to research, administration, and practice (2nd ed.). Jones & Bartlett Learning.
- Hanna, N., & Richards, D. (2018). The impact of multimodel communication on a shared

- mental model, trust, and communication in human-intelligent virtual agent team. *Multimodel Technologies and Interact*, 2(48), https://doi.org/10.3390/mti2030048
- Hannawa, A. F. (2014). Disclosing medical errors to patients: Effect of nonverbal involvement. *Patient Education and Counseling*, *94*, 310–313. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pec.2013.11.007
- Hannawa, A. F., Shigemoto, Y., & Little, T. D. (2016). Medical errors, disclosure styles, interpersonal forgiveness, outcomes. *Social Science & Medicine*, 156, 29–38. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.socsimed.2016.03.026
- Hargestam, M., Lindkvist, M., Brulin, C., Jacobsson, M., & Hultin, M. (2013,).
 Communication in interdisciplinary teams: exploring closed-loop communication during in situ trauma team training. *British Medical Journal Open, 3*, 1-8.
 https://doi.org/10.1136/bmjopen-2013-003525
- Hashemi, F., Nikbhakut Nasbadi, A., & Asghari, F. (2012). Factors associated with reporting nursing errors in Iran: A qualitative study. *BioMed Central Nursing*, 11(20), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/1472-6955-11-20
- Heale, R., & Twycross, A. (2018). What is a case study? *Evid Based Nursing*, 21(1), 7-8. https://doi.org/10.1136/eb-2017-102845
- Henderson, H. (2018). Difficult questions of difficult questions: the role of the researcher and transcription styles. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies in Education*, 31(2), 143-157. https://doi.org/10.1080/09518398.2017.1379615
- Herawati, V.D., Nurmalia, N., Hartiti, T., Dwiatoro, L. (2017). The effectiveness of coaching using sbar (situation, background, assessment, recommendation)

- communication tool on nursing shift handovers. *Belitung Nursing Journal*, 4(2), 177-185. https://belitungraya.org/BRP/index.php/bnj/
- Hilal, A. H., & Alabri, S. S. (2013). Using NVIVO for data analysis in qualitative research. *International Interdisciplinary Journal of Education*, 2(2), 181-186. https://doi.org/10.12816/0002914
- Hill, S. (2016)/ Team Leadership. In P. Northouse (Ed.), Leadership: Theory and Practice (7th ed., pp. 363-396). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Hoch, J. E., Bommer, W. H., Dulebohn, J. H., & Wu, D. (2018). Do ethical, authentic, and servant leadership explain variance above and beyond transformational leadership? A meta-analysis. *Journal of Management*, 44(2), 501-529. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206316665461
- Horsburgh, J., & Ippolito, K. (2018). A skill to be worked at: using social learning theory to explore the process of learning from role models in clinical settings. *British Medical Central Medical Education*, 18(1), 1-8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12909-018-1251-x
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Murphy, K. (2012). Rigour in qualitative case-study research.

 Nurse Researcher, 20(4), 12-17. Retrieved from www.nurseresearcher.co.uk
- Howell, J., & Avolio, B. (1993). Transformation leadership, transactional leadership, locus of control, support for innovation: Key predictors of consolidated-business-unit performance. *Journal of Applied Psychology*, 78(6), 891-902. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-9010.78.6.891
- Hyett, N., Kenny, A., & Dickson-Swift, V. (2017). Approaches for building community

participation: A qualitative case study of Canadian food security programs.

Occupation, Participation and Health, 37(5), 199-209.

https://doi.org/10.1177/1539449217727117

- Improta, G., Balato, G., Romano, M., Ponsiglione, A. M., Raiola, E., Russo, M. A.,
 Cuccaro, P., Santillo, L.C., Cesarelli, M. (2017). Improving performances of the
 knee replacement surgery process by applying DMAIC principles. *Journal of Evaluation in Clinical Practice*, 23, 1401-1407. https://doi.org/10.1111/jep.12810
- Inceoghu, I., Thomas, G., Chu, C., Plans, D., & Gerbasi, A. (2018). Leadership behavior and employee well-being: An integrated review and a future research agenda. *The Leadership Quarterly*, 29(1), 179-202. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.leaqua.2017.12.006
- Jambawo, S. (2018). Transformation leadership and ethical leadership: Their significance in the mental healthcare system. *British Journal of Nursing*, *24*(17), 998 -1001. https://doi.org/10.12968/bjon.2018.27.17.998
- Jensen, U. T., Anderson, L. B., Mundbjerg Eriksen, T. L., Holton, A., Jacobsen, C. B., Ladenburg, J., Bollingtoft, A., Bro, L, Neilsen, P., Salomonsen, H., Westergard-Nielsen, N., Wurtz, A. (2019). Conceptualizing and measuring transformation and transactional leadership. *Administration & Society*, 5(1), 3-33. https://doi.org/10.1177/0095399716667157
- Johnsen, B. H., Westli, H. K., Espevik, R., Wisborg, T., & Brattebo, G. (2017). High-performing trauma teams: frequency of behavioral markers of a shared mental model displayed by team leaders and quality of medical performance.

- Scandinavian Journal of Trauma, Resuscitation and Emergency Medicine, 25(109), 1-6. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13049-017-0452-3
- Johnson, H. L., & Kimsey, D. (2012). Patient Safety: Break the Silence. *AORN Journal*, 95, 591-601. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aorn.2012.03.002
- Karlsen, T., Hall-Lord, M. L., Wangensteen, S., Stomlien, T., Sund Storlien, M. H., &
 Ballangrud, R. (2020). Implementing a TeamSTEPPS team-training program in a
 Bachelor of Nursing Education to enhance teamwork attitudes and
 skills. Research Square, 1-12. https://doi.org/10.21203/rs.3.rs-117239/v1
- Kesten, K. S. (2011). Role-play using SBAR technique to improve observed communication skills senior nursing students. *Journal of Nursing Education*, 50, 79–87. https://doi.org/10.3928/01484834-20101230-02
- Khalili, A. (2017). Transformational leadership and organizational citizenship behavior:
 The moderating role of emotional intelligence. *Leadership & Organization*Development Journal, 38(7), 1004-1015. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-11-2016-0269
- Khammarnia, M., Ravangart, R., Barfar, E., & Setoodehzadeh, F. (2015). Medical errors and barriers to reporting in ten hospitals in southern Iran. *Malaysian Journal of Medical Science*, 22(4), 57–63.
- Kirkwood, A., & Price, L. (2013). Examining some assumptions and limitations of research on the effects of emerging technologies for teaching and learning in higher education. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 44(4), 535-543. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12049

- Koehn, A. R., Ebright, P. R., & Burke Draucker, C. (2016). Lessons learned: Nurses' experiences with errors in nursing. *Nursing Outlook*, 64, 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.outlook.2016.05.012
- Kuwaiti, A. A., & Subbarayalu, A. V. (2016). Reducing patients' falls rate in an academic center (AC) using six sigma "DMAIC" approach. *International Journal of Health Care Quality Assurance*, 30(4), 373-384. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJHCQA-03-2016-0030
- Law, B. Y., & Chan, E. A. (2015). The experience of learning to speak up: a narrative inquiry on newly graduated registered nurses. *Journal of Clinical Nursing*, 24(13-14), 1837-1848. https://doi.org/10.1111/jocn.12805
- Lawati, M. H., Dennis, S., Short, S. D., & Abdulhadi, N. N. (2018). Patient safety and safety culture in primary health care: A systematic review. *BMC Family Practice*, 19(1), 1-12. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12875-018-0793-7
- Leaphart, C. L., Gonwa, T. A., Mai, M. L., Prendergast, M. B., Wadei, H. M., Tepas 3rd, J. J., & Taner, C. B. (2012). Formal quality improvement curriculum and DMAIC method results in interdisciplinary collaboration and process improvement in renal patients. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 177(1), 7-13. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jss.2012.03.017
- Lee, B. & Saunders, M. (2019). Conducting case study research for business management students. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781529716702
- Leung, L. (2021). Validity, reliability, and generalizability in qualitative research. *Journal of Family Medicine and Primary Care*, 4(3), 324-327.

- https://doi.org/10.4103/2249-4863.161306
- Li, P., Jiang, P., & Zhang, G. (2019). An enhanced DMAIC method for feature-driven continuous quality improvement for multi-stage machining processes in one-of-kind and small-batch production. *IEEE Access*, 7, 32492-32503.
- Lisbon, D., Allin, D., Cleek, C., Roop, L., Brimacombe, M., Downes, C., & Pingleton, S.
 K. (2016). Improved knowledge, attitudes, and behaviors after implementation of TeamSTEPPS training in an academic emergency department: a pilot program.
 American College of Medical Quality, 31(1), 86-90.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/1062860614545123
- Liu, X., Huang, G., Huang, H., Wang, S., Xiao, Y., & Chen, W. (2015). Safety climate, safety behavior, and worker injuries in the Chinese manufacturing industry. *Safety Science*, 78, 173–178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssci.2015.04.023
- Mahmood, M., Uddin, M., & Fan, L. (2017). The influence of transformational leadership on employees' creative process engagement. *Management Decision*, 57(3), 741-764. https://doi.org/10.1108/MD-07-2017-0707
- Masa'deh, R., Obeidat, B. Y., & Tarhini, A. (2016). A Jordanian empirical study of the association among transformational leadership, knowledge sharing, job performance, and firm performance: A structural equation modeling approach.

 Journal of Management Development*, 35(5), 681-705.

 https://doi.org/10.1108/JMD-09-2015-0134
- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G.B. (2016). *Designing qualitative research* (6th ed.).

 Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage

- Mayo, A. M., & Duncan, D. (2004). Nurse perceptions of medication errors What we need to know for patient safety. *J Nurs Care Qual*, 19(3), 209-217. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001786-200407000-00007
- McComb, S. A., Lemaster, M., Henneman, E. A., & Hinchey, K. T. (2017). An Evaluation of shared mental models and mutual trust on general medical units: Implication for collaboration, teamwork, and patient safety. *Journal of Patient Safety*, *13*(7), 237-242. https://doi.org/10.1097/PTS.0000000000000151
- McIntyre, H. H., & Foti, R. J. (2013). The impact of shared leadership on teamwork mental models and performance in self-directed teams. *Group Processes & Intergroup Relations*, 16(1), 46-57. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368430211422923
- McLean, T. R. (2015). Why the distribution of medical errors matters. *American Journal of Surgery*, 210, 188-192. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amjsurg.2014.10.032
- Miller, B., & Morris, R. G. (2016). Virtual peer effects in social learning theory. *Crime* and *Delinquency*, 62(12), 1543-1569. http://doi.org/10.1177/00111287145264999
- Menci, J., Wefald, A. J., & Van Ittersum, K. W. (2016). Transformational leader attributes: Interpersonal skills, engagement, and well-being. *Leadership & Organization Development Journal*, *37*(5), 635-657. https://doi.org/10.1108/LODJ-09-2014-0178
- Mitchell, R., Williamson, A., & Molesworth, B. (2015). Application of a human factors' classification framework for patient safety to identify precursor and contributing factors to adverse clinical incidents in hospitals. *Applied Ergonomics*, 52, 185–195. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apergo.2015.07.018

- Monlouis, I. N., & Robinson, J. (2013). The role of the DMAIC leadership process in organizational learning: Evidence from frontline projects. *The Role of the DMAIC Leadership Process in Organizational Learning: Evidence from Frontline Projects Third Annual International Conference on Engaged Management Scholarship*. http://dx.doi.org/10.2139/ssrn.2327788.
- Morrow, K. J., Gusavson, A. M., & Jones, J. (2016). Speaking up behaviors (safety voices) of healthcare workers: A metasynthesis of qualitative research studies. *International Journal of Nursing Studies*, 64, 42-51. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijnurstu.2016.09.014
- Motulsky, S. (2021). Is member checking the gold standard of quality in qualitative research? *Qualitative Psychology*, 8(3), 389-406. https://doi.org/10.1037/qup0000215
- Nedra, A., & Nejib, S. (2019). A new lean six sigma hybrid method based on the combination of PDCA and the DMAIC to improve process performance:

 Application to clothing SME. *Industria Texila*, 70, 447-456.

 https://doi.org/10.35530/IT/070.05.1595
- Neubauer, B. E., Witkop, C. T., & Varpio, L. (2019). How phenomenology can help us learn from the experiences of others. *Perspective on Medical Education*, *8*, 90-97. http://doi.org/10.1007/s40037-019-0509-2
- Ngozwana, N. (2018). Ethical dilemmas in qualitative research methodology:

 Researchers' reflections. *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 4(1),

 19-28. https://doi.org/10.12973/ijem.4.1.19

- Northouse, P. G. (2016). Leadership: Theory and practice (6th ed.). Sage.
- Obenrader, C., Broome, M. E., Yap T. L., & Jamison, F. (2018). Changing team member perceptions by implementing TeamSTEPPS in an emergency department. *Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 45(1), 32-37. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jen.2018.08.006
- Okpoko, C., Ofuebe, J. I., & Ugwu, U. C. (2018). Healthcare professionals' awareness of the consequences of medical error on patients. *Journal of Pakistan Medical Association*, 68(12), 1816-1819. https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/30504947/
- Olcum Cetin, M., & Fayda Kinik, F. (2015). An analysis of academic leadership behavior from the perspective of transformational leadership. *Procedia- Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.10.122
- Page, J. S., Lederman, L., Barry, M. M., & James, T. A. (2016). Teams and teamwork in cancer care delivery: Shared mental models to improve planning for discharge and coordination of follow-up care. *American Society of Clinical Oncology*, 12(11), 1053-1058. https://doi.org/10.1200/JOP.2016.013888
- Paterson, T. A., & Huang, L. (2019). Am I expected to be ethical? A role-definition perspective of ethical leadership and unethical behavior. *Journal of Management*, 45(7), 2387-2860. https://doi.org/10.1177/0149206318771166
- Petkovski, K., & Joshevska, F. (2014). Analysis of a model of teamwork by Hill. *UTMS Journal of Economics*, 5(1), 103-112.
- Petitta, L., Probst, T. M., Barbaranelli, C., & Ghezzi, V. (2015). Disentangling the roles of safety climate and safety culture: Multilevel effects on the relationship between supervisor enforcement and safety compliance. *Accident Analysis & Prevention*,

- 99, 77–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aap.2016.11.012
- Pyo, J., Ock, M., & Han, Y. (2019). Medical litigation experience of the victim of medical accident: a qualitative case study. *International Journal of Qualitative Studies on Health and Well-Being*, 14, 1-11. https://doi.org/10.1080/17482631.2019.1595958
- Rashid, Y., Rashid, A., Warraich, M. A., Sabir, S. S., & Waseem, A. (2019). Case study method: A step-by-step guide for business researchers. *International Journal of Qualitative Methods*, 18, 1-13. https://doi.org/10.1177/160940919862424
- Redlich, B., Siemon, D., Lattemann, C., & Robra-Bissantz, S. (2017). *Shared mental models in creative virtual teamwork*. Conference: Hawaii International Conference on System Sciences At: Hawaii, USA, 464-472. https://doi.org/10.24251/HICSS.2017.057
- Reime, M. H., Johnsgaard, T., Kvam, F. I., Aarflot, M., Breivik, M., Engeberg, J. M., & Brattebo, G. (2016). Simulated settings; powerful arenas for learning patient safety practices and facilitating transference to clinical practice. A mixed method study. *Nurse Education in Practice*, 21(21), 75-82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.nepr.2016.10.003
- Renz, S. M., Carrington, J. M., & Badger, T. A. (2018). Two strategies for qualitative content analysis: An intramethod approach to triangulation. *Qualitative Health Research*, 28(5), 824-831. https://doi.org/10.1177/10499732317753586
- Richardson, W. J. (2014). Communication: A key to effective teamwork and shared mental model. *AAOS Now*, 8, 39. Retrieved from http://www.aaos.org

- Rose, J., & Johnson, C. W. (2020). Contextualizing reliability and validity in qualitative research: Toward more rigorous and trustworthy qualitative social science in leisure research. *Journal of Leisure Research*, *51*(4), 432-451. https://doi.org/10.1080./00222216.2020.1722042
- Rutberg, S., & Bouoikidis, C. D. (2018). Focusing on the fundamentals: A simplistic differentiation between qualitative and quantitative research. *American Nephrology Nurses' Association*, 45(2), 209-212. Retrieved from https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov
- Saeed, M., & Mughal, Y. H. (2019). Role of transactional leadership style upon performance: Mediating role of culture. *Journal of Managerial Sciences*, *13*(1), 47-57.
- Salazar, M. J., Minkoff, H., Bayya, J., Gillert, B., Onoriod H., Weedon, J., Altshuler, L., Fisher, N. (2014). Influence of surgeon behavior on trainee willingness to speak up: A randomized controlled trial. *The American College of Surgeons*, 219(5), 1001-1007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jamcollsurg.2014.07.933
- Schaubroeck, J. M., Lam, S. S., & Peng, A. C. (2016). Can peers' ethical and transformational leadership improve coworkers' service quality? A latent growth analysis. *Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes*, 133, 45-58. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.obhdp.2016.02.002
- Schmidtke, J., & Cummings, A. (2017). The effects of virtualness on teamwork behavioral components: The role of shared mental models. *Human Resource Management Review*, 27(4), 660-677. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.hrmr.2016.12.011

- Seale, H., Chughtai, A. A., Kaur, R., Crowe, P., Phillipson, L., Novytska, Y., & Travaglia, J. (2015). Ask, speak up, and be proactive: Empowering patient infection control to prevent health care acquired infections. *American Journal of Infection Control*, 43(5), 447-453. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajic.2015.01.007
- Shorten, A., & Smith, J. (2017). Mixed methods research: Expanding the evidence base.

 Evidence Based Nursing, 20 (3). ebnurs-2017.

 https://doi.org/10.1136/be-2017-102699
- Sierpina, V. S., & Krietzer, M. J. (2014). Interprofessional education and integrative healthcare. Explore: *The Journal of Science and Healing*, 10, 265–266. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.explore.2014.04.011
- Starck, P. L., & Rooney, L. L. (2015). Leadership for the integration of comprehensive care and interprofessional collaboration. *Clinical Scholars Review*, 8, 43–48. https://doi.org/10.1891/1939-2095.8.1.43
- Starmer, A. J., Spector, N. D., Srivastava, R., West, D. C., & Rosenbluth, G. (2014).

 Changes in medical errors after implementation of a handoff program. *New England Journal of Medicine*, *371*, 1803–1812.

 https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMc1414788
- Stewart, K., & Hand, K. (2017). SBAR, communication, and patient safety: An integrated literature review. *MedSurg Nursing*, 26, 297-305. <u>Retrieved from</u> www.medsurgnursing.net
- Sunder, V. M., & Kunnath, N. R. (2019). Six Sigma to reduce claims processing errors in a healthcare payer firm. *Production Planning & Control*, *31*, 496-511.

- https://doi.org/10.1080/09537287.2019.1652857
- Sutton, J., & Austin, Z. (2015). Qualitative research: data collection, analysis, and management. *Canadian Journal of Hospital Pharmacy (CJHP)*, 68(3), 226-231. https://doi.org/10.4212/cjhp.v68i3.1456
- Suzuki, A., Kobayashi, R., Okayasu, S., Kuze, B., Aoki, M., Mizuta, K., & Itoh, Y (2014). Pharmacotherapy for adverse events reduces the length of hospital stay in patients admitted to otolaryngology ward: A single arm intervention study. PLoS One, 9, https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0115879
- Tabassi, A. A., Roufechaei, K. M., Baker, A. H., & Yusof, N. (2017). Linking team condition and team performance: A transformational leadership approach. *Project Management Journal*, 48(2), 22-38. https://doi.org/10.1177/875697281704800203
- Tettey, A., Gholston, S., Welch, P., & Dyas, D. (2016). Application of lean six sigma to improve inventory management in an emergency department. *Journal of Management and Engineering Integration*, 9, 126-132.
 http://www.huntsvillehospital.org/services/emergency-trauma
- Topazian, R. J., Hook, C. C., & Mueller, P. S. (2013). Duty to speak up in the health care settings a professionalism and ethics analysis. *Minnesota Medicine*, 96(11), 40-43.
- Tzeng, H., & Yin, C. (2015). Perceived top 10 highly effective interventions to prevent adult inpatient fall injuries by specialty area: A multihospital nurse survey.

 *Applied Nursing Research, 28(1), 10-17.

- https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apnr.2014.04.005
- Uhm, J., Ko, Y., & Kim, S. (2019). Implementation of an SBAR communication program based on experiential learning theory in a pediatric nursing practicum: A quasi-experimental study. *Nurse Education Today*, 80, 78-94. http://doi.org/10.1016/j.nedt/2019.05.034
- Ulrich, B. (2014). Patient safety and patient safety culture: Foundations of excellent health care delivery. *American Nephrology Nurses' Association*, 41(5), 447-456.
- Umoren, R. A., Scott, P. J., Sweigart, L., Gossett, E., Hodson-Carlton, K., Johnson, M.,
 ... Das, R. (2018). A comparison of teamwork attitude changes with virtual
 TeamSTEPPS simulations in health professional students. *Journal of Interprofessional Education & Practice*, 51-55.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.xjep.2017.12.001
- Vasilelou, K., Barnett, J., Thorpe, S., & Young, T. (2018). Characterizing and justifying sample size sufficiency in interview-based studies: systemic analysis of qualitative health research over a 15-year period. *BMC Medical Research Methodology*, 18(148), 1-18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12874-018-0594-7
- Vinagre', T., & Marques, R. (2018). Strategies for an Effective Safety Culture and Prevent Errors in Nursing: Literature Review. *International Journal of Nursing*, 5(5), 25-32. http://doi.org/doi: 10.15640/ijn.v5n1a4
- Walumbwa, F. O., Hartnell, C. A., & Misati, E. (2017). Does ethical leadership enhance group learning behavior? Examining the mediating influence of group ethical

- conduct, justice climate, and peer justice. *Journal of Business Research*, 72(1), 14-23. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbuares.2016.11.013
- Williams, M., Alban, R. F., Hardy, J. P., Oxman, D. A., Garcia, E. R., Hevelone, N., Frendl, G., Rogers, S. O. (2014). In-hospital fellow coverage reduces communication errors in the surgical intensive care unit. *Journal of Critical Care*, 29, 445–449. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jcrc.201401.00
- Williams, M., & Moser, T. (2019). The art of coding and thematic explorations in qualitative research. *International Management Review*, 15(1). Retrieved from http://www.usimr.org/
- Wisdom, J. P., Cavaleri, M. A., Onwuegbuzie, A. J., & Green, C. A. (2012).

 Methodological reporting in qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods health services research articles. *Health Services Research*, 47(2), 721-745.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1475-6773/2011.01344/x
- Wyman, D. O. (2013). A culture of patient safety in military medicine. *Military Medicine*, 178, 825–826. https://doi.org/10.7205/MILMED-D-13-00183
- Yin, R. K. (2018). Case study research design and applications design and methods (6th ed.). Sage.
- Yip, C., Yip, C., Han, N. R., & Sng, B. L. (2021, February 27, 2021). Legal and ethical issues in research. *Indian Journal of Anaethesia*, 60(9), 684-688.
 https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5049.190627
- Yu, P. L., Balaji, M., & Khong, K. W. (2015). Building trust in interest banking: a trustworthiness perspective. *Industrial Management & Data System*, 115(2), 235-

- 252. https://doi.org/10.1108/IMOS-09-2014-0262
- Zhang, L., & Liu, Z. (2018). Ethical issues in research processes: Informed consent, the role of the researcher, access to research sites and research subjects. Advances in Social Sciences, Education and Humanities Research, 205.
 https://doi.org/10.2991/iccese-18.2018.117
- Zineldin, M., Zineldin, J., & Vasicheva, V. (2014). Approaches for reducing medical errors and increasing patient safety: TRM, quality and 5 Q's method. *Total Quality Management (TQM)* Journal, 26, 63-74.

https://doi.org/10.1108/TQM-03-2012-0029

Appendix A: Interview Protocol

	Interview Protocol
What you will do	What you will say—script
Introduce the interview and set the stage—often over a meal or coffee	Hello, I want to thank you for agreeing to participate in my research study. I have been working on my Doctorate in Business Administration focusing on leadership strategies for reducing medical errors. In this study, I will explore the link between leadership strategies for reducing medical and business profitability. My background includes a B.S. in Administration from University of Phoenix and MBA in Healthcare Administration from Walden University. My doctorate focuses on strategies for reducing medical error to increase organizational profitability. Thank the participant for participating in this interview. I will ask the participants if they have any additional questions before starting the interview. I will ask you 7 questions and will record your responses. The conservation will be kept confidential, and your identity and your company will be protected using a code developed for this study for 5 years on a protected in lock drawer. If you feel that you cannot answer a question, please let me know and will move on to the next questions. If you feel that you can no longer participate in this study, please let me know and I will remove you from this study.
Watch for non-verbal queues.Paraphrase as needed.	What are some of the strategies that you used to prevent and reduce medical errors that improved your hospital's profitability?
· Ask follow-up probing questions to	How did you assess the effectiveness of the strategies and initiatives for reducing medical errors
get more in depth	3. How did you implement new performance improvement strategies to decrease medical errors?
	4. Based upon your experience, how did the strategies transform behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors?

	5. What were your key barriers to transforming employees' behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors
	6. How did you overcome the key barriers to improve health care workers' commitment in reducing medical errors?
	7. What additional information would you like to share about the strategies that reduced medical errors to improve your hospital's profitability?
Wrap up interview thanking participant	Thank you for participating in my research study. I appreciate you taking time out of your busy schedule to help me complete my studies to achieve a Doctor of Business degree. I will follow up with you in a week and will send you a copy on my interpretation of your interview responses via email to review.
Schedule follow- up member checking interview	I would like to follow-up with you as part of the research process. I will provide you a copy of my interpretation of the interview to validate the accuracy of responses via email, phone all, or in-person.
Introduce follow- up interview and set the stage	I would like to arrange additional with you to ask some additional follow-up interview question for clarification.
Share a copy of the succinct synthesis for	Today, I would like to share a succinct synthesis of the interpretated responses to the additional questions.
each individual question. Bring in probing	Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
questions related to other information that you may have found—note the information must be	2. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
related so that you are probing and adhering to the IRB approval.	3. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed

Walk through
each question, read the
interpretation, and ask:
Did I miss
anything? Or, what
would you like to add?
•

- **4.** Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
- **5.** Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed

.

Appendix B: Interview Questions

The following are six semistructured interview questions for the study. participants.

Interview Questions

- 1. What are some strategies that you used to prevent and reduce medical errors that improved your hospital's profitability?
- 2. How did you assess the effectiveness of the strategies and initiatives for reducing medical errors?
- 3. How did you implement new performance improvement strategies to decrease medical errors?
- 4. Based upon your experience, how did the strategies transform behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors?
- 5. What were your key barriers to transforming employees' behaviors and attitudes to reduce medical errors?
- 6. How did you overcome the key barriers to improve health care workers' commitment in reducing medical errors?
- **7.** What additional information would you like to share about the strategies that reduced medical errors to improve your hospital's profitability?